AGENDA

SPECIAL SCHOOL BOARD MEETING

GADSDEN COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD MAX D. WALKER ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 35 MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR. BLVD. QUINCY, FLORIDA

May 29, 2018

6:00 P.M.

THIS MEETING IS OPEN TO THE PUBLIC

- 1. CALL TO ORDER
- 2. PERSONNEL MATTERS (resignations, retirements, recommendations, leaves of absence, terminations of services, volunteers, and job descriptions) SEE PAGE #3
 - a. Personnel 2017 - 2018

ACTION REQUESTED: The Superintendent recommends approval.

Personnel 2018 - 2019 b.

ACTION REQUESTED: The Superintendent recommends approval.

Bonuses for Non-Union-Eligible Employees – **SEE PAGE #8** c.

Fund Source: General Fund, Food Service and Federal Projects Fund Amount: \$71,049.00

ACTION REQUESTED: The Superintendent recommends approval.

- 3. AGREEMENT/CONTRACT/PROJECT APPLICATIONS
 - Approval of the 2017 2019 GESPA Contract SEE PAGE #9 a.

Fund Source: N/A Amount: N/A

ACTION REQUESTED: The Superintendent recommends approval.

4. SCHOOL FACILITY/PROPERTY

Custodial Supplies (Bid No. 1718-01) – District Wide - SEE PAGE #55 a.

Fund Source: 110 Fund

Amounts per Bid Submittal Amount:

ACTION REQUESTED: The Superintendent recommends approval.

- 5. EDUCATIONAL ITEMS BY THE SUPERINTENDENT
- 6. SCHOOL BOARD REQUESTS AND CONCERNS
- 7. ADJOURNMENT

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF GADSDEN COUNTY



35 Martin Luther King, Jr. Blvd Quincy, Florida 32351 Main: (850) 627-9651 or Fax: (850) 627-2760 www.gcps.k12.fl.us

Roger P. Milton

Superintendent
miltonrægepsmall.com

May 29, 2018

The School Board of Gadsden County, Florida Quincy, Florida 32351

Dear School Board Members:

I am recommending that the attached list of personnel actions be approved, as indicated. I further recommend that all appointments to grant positions be contingent upon funding.

Item 6A Instructional and Non-Instructional Personnel 2017-2018 Item 6B Instructional and Non-Instructional Personnel 2018-2019

The following reflects the total number of full-time employees in this school district for the 2017-2018 school term, as of May 29, 2018.

DOE

Object#	May 2018
120 & 130	389.00
110	44.00
150, 160, & 170	<u>335.00</u>
	768.00
	120 & 130 110

Roger P. Milton

Superintendent of Schools

#Employees

AGENDA ITEM 6A, INSTRUCTIONAL AND NON INSTRUCTIONAL 2017/2018

NON-INSTRUCTIONAL

Name	Location	Position	Effective Date
Howard Sr., James	Transportation	Bus Driver	04/26/2018
Simmons, Michael	Maintenance	Grounds Keeper	05/01/2018
Starks, Edwin T.	Maintenance	Grounds Keeper	05/01/2018
Williams, Corey	Maintenance	Head Grounds Keeper	05/01/2018

REQUESTS FOR LEAVE, RESIGNATION, TRANSFERS, RETIREMENTS, TERMINATIONS OF EMPLOYMENT:

<u>LEAVE</u>	Location/Position	Beginning Date	Ending Date
Hammond, Rufus	WGMS/SFS Worker	04/09/2018	06/04/2018

RESIGNATION	Location	Position	Effective Date
Evans, Maxine	GCHS	SFS Worker	05/29/2018
Henderson, Melvin	JASMS	Educationa Paraprofessional	04/25/2018
Pace, Joseph	WGMS	Assistant Principal	06/20/2018
Simmons, Michael*	GCHS	Custodial Assistant	05/01/2018

RETIREMENT

Name	<u>Location</u>	<u>Position</u>	Effective Date
Brown, Willie Jean	GWM	Custodial Assistant	06/01/2018

^{*}Resigned to accept another position within the District

AGENDA ITEM 6B, INSTRUCTIONAL AND NON INSTRUCTIONAL 2018/2019

ADMINISTRATION

Akins, Zola

Brown, Germaine

Bulger, Evonski

Clary, Curlie

Davis, Allysun

Denson, Valencia

Dixon, Abbye

Dowdell, Keith

Franklin, Michael

Frazier-Lee, Laronda

Gaines, Rebecca

Germany, Christopher

Grant, Myra

Jackson, Delshuana

Jackson, Sonya

Jackson, Willie

Jones, Pamela

Moody, Cheryl

Peterson, Ronald

Pitts, Stephen

Robinson, Lisa

Stokes, Maurice

Weeks, Kameelah

Wells, Carla

West, Pauline

DISTRICT PERSONNEL

Administration

Farlin, Tammy

James, Bruce

Gay, Gerald

Harden, Carolyn

Hunter, William

Jackson, Sylvia

Mays, LaClarence

Thomas, Sharon

Wiggins, Sheantika

Wood, Bonnie

District

Akins, Cedric Media and Technology

Akins, Deborah District

Business and Finance Alday, Shirley

ESE Anderson, Millie Bascom, Chinita **ESE**

Program Specialist Media/Technology Computer Programmer Black, Rutha

Business and Finance Account Clerk Brown-Byrd, Stephanie

Bulger, Sharon Personnel Secretary, Staff Development Administrative Assistant Butler, Martha Administration Daniels, Anitria Media and Technology Staff Assistant

Technician

Account Clerk

Program Specialist

Coordinator, SFS

Program Assistant

Administrative Assistant

Administrative Assistant

School Psychologist

Program Specialist

Technology Training Specialist

Coordinator, Assessment

Inventory Intake Specialist

Account Clerk

Program Specialist

Visiting Teacher

Secretary

School Food Service Davis, Melanie Ellison, Cheryl Administration Federal Programs Estrada, Jaquelin

ESE Francis, Lealer Geathers, Amanda **ESE**

Media/Technology System Support Specialist Hale, Desmona Henry, Felita **ESE** School Psychologist **ESE** Computer Operator Herring, Regina Visiting Teacher

ESE Hills, Kecia **ESE** Jackson, Hilda District Jackson, Rolanda

Kent, Joseph Business and Finance System Support Specialist King, Melanie Federal Programs Lanier, Mary Receptionist **Employment Specialist**

Media/Technology

Maxwell, Janice **ESE**

McCall, Wanda Business and Finance Account Clerk

McKinnon, Caroline District

Business and Finance Account Clerk McGriff-West, Anna School Food Service Coordinator, SFS Milton, Paula

District Price, Demarius

Business and Finance Robinson, Crystal

Human Resources Specialist Personnel Robinson, Sandra Staff Development Assistant Sierra, Nancy Personnel **ESE** Computer Operator Suber, Angela

Supervisor, Title I Federal Programs Thomas, Jeannette Network Coordinator Media/Technology Thomas Johnny

Media/Technology **Technology Training Specialist** Thomas, Kenneth

ESE Williams, Parish

Media/Technology Coordinator, Technology Youmans, Darlean

NA NP

Riggins, Larissa Bryant, Matthew

Stevens, James

INSTRUCTIONAL **PROFESSIONAL**

Gunn, Jeanne Wright, Jo Lynda

INSTRUCTIONAL

ANNUAL SERVICE Adams, Tracy Agama, Nyesha Akins, Cedrick Ali, Rosita Allen, Anita Anderson, Jennifer Bailey, Latrisa Bailey, Rhett Baker, Chloee Baker, Sharita Battles, Linda Berry, Prance Biehler, Patricia Black, O'Hara Bradley, Christine Bradwell, James Branch, Whitney Grant, Jacquelyn Bryant, Cynthia Grant, Kimberly Bryant, Phillip Grice, Vincent Bullock, Gino Griffin, Ashley Calhoun, Teresita Grimsley, Alesia Campbell, Cedrick Hagins, Cynthia Cervera, Angela Chambers, Breshaun Chambers, Lynne Chandler, Tamaria Clarke, Bruce Collins, Rosalyn Combs, Eugenia Commodore, Shirley Coxwell, Stephanie Cummings, Kimberly Critelli, Susan Dallas, Katherine Davis, Alaina

Davis, Annamaria Davis, Courtney Davis, Javad Davis, Latheria Davis, Torreya Davis, Vincent Davis-Sweet, Eva Dawkins, Tamaria Dawson, Lydia Dickey, Shelia

D'Oleo, Maria Dortch, Prudence Drake, Doris Dudley, Karema Edwards, Danyale Edwards, Shavon Evans, Lee Ervin, Julius Farmer, Claudette Formman, Keyshonara Foxx-Smith, Yolanda Galloway, Tireshia Gardiner, Grace Gee, Wendy Goodson, Sandra Gordon, Shakilla

Hairston, Tunisia Harris-Jefferson, Martha Hatcher, Terry Hawk, Demarien Henry, Clara Henson, Edna High, Brianna Hill, Victoria Hinson, Ruth Hogan, Elliott Holt, Jamaal Holton, Amelia House, Ira Howard, Abdul Hughes, Katanga Ivery, Cherkieza James, Alexander

Jessie, Kendra

Johnson, Gregory

Jones, Dasheona

Justice, Mark

Kenon, Aayana

Kimbrell, Cynthia

Kolhagen, Angela Lacount, Poria Leath, Kimberly Lewis, Jari Lee-Howard, Emma Marquis, Sheribeth Mason, Brenda McDanield, Michael McMillan, Sandra McNeal, Kimberly McNealy, Eleanor Mickens, Patrice Mitchell, Lakisha Muirhead, Thomas Murphy, Sallie Murray, Wanda Nelson, Megan Nelson, Rena Nogowski, John Nolan, Diane Pearson, Jessica Perry, Emily Price, Shannon Pridgen, Mercedes

Reed, Angelique Rice, Carol Richardson, Natasha Riley, Joycelyn Rittman, Brenda Rivera, Josie Robinson, Laquitta Rodier, Christopher

Pinkston, Josief

Printy, Cecelia

Pratt, Michael

Pruitt, Shonda

Rambosk, Peggy

Powell, Mariana

Russ, Gary Ryals, Andrea Sailor, Jasmine Sailor, Kimberly Sanford, Charles Sapp, Angela Scales, Ricardo

Simmons, Charhonda Simmons, Venetta Simpkins, Alonzetta Slinker, Judith Snell, William Stallworth, Shakera Starks, Tammy Stephens, Douglas Stephens, Gabriel Swain, Mary Taylor, Michelle Thomas, Brandon Thomas, Marvin Thomas, Sheena Thomas, Tarrie Thompson, Tiffany Tindall, Melinda Tshabe, Crystal Weeks, James Wiggins, Cleanita Wiggins, Mellany Williams, Jade Williams, Ryan Williams, Sarah Wilson, Britannca Wilson-Lewis, Sonia Wynn, Ja'Nay

JROTC

Roberts, Charlie White, Kevin

York, Clarissa

SUMMARY SHEET

DEACHIELIN ATION TO	ALIBEDIUTEUR ENT EAR AG	LICOL DOLDD LOCKE
PECOMIMENIALION IO	SUPERINTENDENT FOR SO	HOOL BOARD ACENDA
RECOMMENDATION TO	SOI LIMIT LINDLIN I ON SC	HIGGE DOMING AGEIRDA

AGENDA ITEM NO. 2c

DATE OF SCHOOL BOARD MEETING: May 29, 2018

TITLE OF AGENDA ITEMS: Bonuses for Non-Union-Eligible Employees

DIVISION: Finance Department

PURPOSE AND SUMMARY OF ITEMS: Board approval is requested for a \$500.00 bonus for

the 2017-2018 fiscal year for the non-union-eligible employees of the district.

FUND SOURCE: General Fund, Food Service Fund and Federal Projects Fund

AMOUNT: \$71,049.00

PREPARED BY: Bonnie Wood

POSITION: Finance Director

SUMMARY SHEET

RECOMMENDATION TO SUPERINTENDENT FOR SCHOOL BOARD AGENDA

AGENDA ITEM NO	<u>3a</u>
DATE OF SCHOOL BOA	RD MEETING: May 29, 2018
TITLE OF AGENDA ITE	M: Approval of the 2017-2019 GESPA Contract.
DIVISION:	
This is a CONTINUA	TION of a current project, grant, etc.
PURPOSE AND SUMMA	RY OF ITEM:
Approval of the Coll	ective Bargaining Contract 2017-2019 between The School Board of
Gadsden County and Gadsde	en Educational Staff Professional Association is requested.
The Contract was ra	tified by GESPA with a vote of for ratification and
against ratification.	
FUND SOURCE:	N/A
AMOUNT:	N/A
PREPARED BY:	Rocky Pace Porce
POSITION:	Chief Negotiator
INTERNAL IN	ISTRUCTIONS TO BE COMPLETED BY PREPARER
Number of ORIGINA	AL SIGNATURES NEEDED by preparer.
SUPERINTENDENT'S SIC CHAIRMAN'S SIGNATU	GNATURE: page(s) numbered RE: page(s) numbered
DEVIEWED BY:	

COLLECTIVE BARGAINING

BETWEEN

The School Board of Gadsden County

And

Gadsden Educational Staff Professional Association

2017-2019 School Year

Board Approved 05/29/2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION	3
ARTICLE II - NEGOTIATION PROCEDURE	4
ARTICLE III - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	5
ARTICLE IV - ASSOCIATION RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	9
ARTICLE V - EMPLOYEE RIGHTS, PROTECTION AND RESPONSIBILITIES	13
ARTICLE VI - LEAVE	15
ARTICLE VII - PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL	20
ARTICLE VIII - TRANSFER AND REASSIGNMENT, LAYOFF AND RECALL	22
ARTICLE IX - GENERAL EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES	25
ARTICLE X - EMPLOYEE DISCIPLINE AND PERSONNEL FILES	26
ARTICLE XI - INSURANCE	29
ARTICLES XII - HOURS AND WORKING CONDITIONS	30
ARTICLE XIII - TERMINAL PAY	35
ARTICLE XIV - PROFESSIONAL COMPENSATION	37
ARTICLE XV - AMENDMENT AND DURATION	38
APPENDIX A-1 - GUIDE TO POSITIONS	39
APPENDIX A – NON-INSTRUCTIONAL SALARY SCHEDULE	40
APPENDIX B - MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING (MOU) - SCHOOL OF HOPE	41

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION

- A. The Board hereby recognizes the GESPA as the exclusive collective bargaining representative for a unit of non-instructional employees of The School Board of Gadsden County I Florida described as follows:
 - 1. INCLUDED: All full-time and regular part-time non-instructional employees of the Gadsden County School District in the following positions: Maintenance Worker, Custodian, Custodial Assistant, Food Service Worker, Bus Driver, Bus Attendant, Educational Paraprofessional, Assistant Secretary, Clerical Worker, District Receptionist, Warehouse Supervisor's Secretary, Assistant Food Service Manager, and District Secretaries not designated as confidential.
 - 2. EXCLUDED: Director of Transportation; Director of Facilities; Supervisor of School Food Service; Food Service Manager; Vehicle Service Supervisor; District Finance Account Clerk; Administrative Assistants; Warehouse Supervisor; Office Managers; District Executive Secretaries to Superintendent, Deputy Superintendent, Assistant Superintendents, and Director of Instruction, Coordinators of Instructional Materials, School Food Service and Personnel; and all other full-time and regular part-time District employees not listed as included in the bargaining unit.
- B. Whenever used herein, the term "employee" shall mean any employee who is included in the forgoing appropriate unit.

ARTICLE II - NEGOTIATION PROCEDURE

- A. In negotiating this Agreement, neither party shall have control over the selection of the representatives of the other party. However, the number of representatives per team shall not exceed five (5). Throughout negotiations, the chief negotiators shall sign all tentative agreements. There shall be six (6) signed copies of the final agreement. Four (4) copies shall be retained by the Board and two (2) copies retained by the Union.
- B. Following tentative agreement of the contract, the Board agrees to print a maximum of three (3) draft copies per work site for GESPA to distribute to its bargaining unit members for the purpose of ratification. The cost of printing shall be at the expense of the Board.
- C. Negotiation sessions not involving third party neutrals shall begin at a mutually agreed upon time. When it is necessary for a negotiation session to take place during normal working hours, only the members of the bargaining team shall be granted leave-in-line-of-duty. Such leave may include time for travel from the member's work site to the session site.
- D. Primary access to this Contract shall be through an electronic version that shall be available on the District and Association websites. A limited number of copies shall be printed at the expense of the Board within sixty (60) days after ratification for new employees and for administrative purposes. The Board also shall furnish fifty (50) copies to GESPA for its use.

ARTICLE III - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

A. Definitions.

- 1. "Grievance" shall be defined as a dispute involving the interpretation, application, or violation of a provision(s) of this contract.
- 2 "Grievant" shall mean any employee or group of employees who have filed a grievance.
- 3. "Day" shall mean a district workday based on the calendar approved by the Board the application of this provision shall not, however, result in the extension of a time period stated in this Article for more than ten (10) days.
- 4. Grievance Forms. Each grievance, request for review, and notice of arbitration must be submitted in writing on the appropriate grievance form and signed by the grievant(s). All grievance forms shall be dated when received. The grievance forms may be filed in person or by means of FAX,
 - U.S. mail, or other recognized means of delivery.
- B. Informal Resolution. When employees have a problem or complaint, they should attempt to resolve it through discussions with their supervisor or other appropriate personnel. If the problem or complaint cannot be resolved in that manner, the grievance procedure is provided as a formal means for resolving the grievances of employees as defined below. An effort to resolve a problem or complaint under this provision does not waive the time limits for filing a grievance at Step 1 as provided in Section E.3, below.

C. Resort to Other Procedures.

- 1. It is the intent of the parties to first provide a reasonable opportunity for resolution of a matter that constitutes a grievance through the grievance procedure. If prior to seeking resolution of a dispute by filing a grievance hereunder, or while a grievance is being processed, an employee formally initiates resolution of the matter in any other forum, whether administrative or judicial, the Board shall have no obligation to proceed further with the matter pursuant to this grievance procedure.
- 2. As an exception of the provisions of paragraph A., above, a grievant may file an EEOC charge while the grievance is in progress when such filing becomes necessary to meet federal filing deadlines pursuant to 42 U.S.C. s. 2000e et seq. Furthermore, an employee may seek resolution of a dispute through site or school procedures prior to filing a grievance and may request of the site administrator, an extension of the time limits for initial filing of the grievance for this purpose.

D. Representation and Appearances.

- 1. An employee shall choose at Step 1 and Step 2 whether to be represented by GESPA or to represent him/herself. GESPA shall not be required to process grievances for employees who are not members of the Association.
- 2. The resolution of any grievance as defined herein shall not be inconsistent with the provisions of this contract, and the grievant shall have the opportunity to have GESPA present at any meeting involving the grievant called to discuss such a resolution.
- 3. Time spent by grievant and GESPA representatives investigating and processing grievances outside regular working hours shall not be counted as time worked.

E. Formal Grievance Procedure.

- 1. If the parties are unable or unwilling to resolve a grievable concern or problem through the informal process described in Section A, 1 above, a formal grievance may be filed under this Section.
- 2. Time Limits.
 - a. The time limits provided in the Article shall be observed, but may be extended by written agreement of the parties. Whenever illness or other incapacity of a party necessary to hear the grievance prevents his/her presence at a grievance meeting, the time limits shall be extended, by mutual consent, to such time that the party can be present. In the

- event a grievance is filed after May 15 of any year and strict adherence to the time limits may result in hardship to any party, the Board shall use its best efforts to process such grievance prior to the end of the school term or as soon thereafter as possible.
- b. Upon failure of any administrator to provide a decision at any step, within the time limits provided in this Article, the grievant may proceed to the next step. Upon failure of the grievant to file at the next step within the time limits provided, the grievance shall be deemed to have been resolved by the decision at the prior step.
- c. Upon written agreement of the parties, any step in this procedure may be waived.
- d. A grievant may withdraw his/her grievance at any step but that same grievance may not be filed a second time unless it is of a continuous nature.

STEP I

3. A grievance shall be filed with the employee's site administrator within twenty (20) days following the occurrence of the alleged violation of the contract if the informal resolution process is used, or ten (10) days if the informal resolution process is not used. The grievance shall state the facts giving rise to the alleged violation, the specific section(s) of the contract alleged to have been violated, the employee's contention with respect to these provisions, and the specific relief sought, and shall be signed by the grievant. Within twenty (20) days after receiving the grievance, the site administrator shall meet with the grievant and representative, if representation is being used, and communicate his/her decision in writing to the grievant and the grievant's representative or otherwise resolve the grievance.

STEP II

4. If the grievant is not satisfied with the decision at Step I, he/she may, within ten (10) days following receipt of the Step I decision or following the date on which the Step I decision was due if no decision is provided, file a request for review of the Step I decision with the Superintendent's designee on the appropriate form. The Superintendent's designee shall, upon request, meet with the grievant and/or representative and may conduct whatever investigation is necessary to make a finding. Within twenty (20) days of the receipt of the grievance at Step 2, the Superintendent's designee shall communicate his/her Step 2 written decision to the grievant and/or representative or otherwise resolve the grievance.

STEP III

5. If the aggrieved is not satisfied with the disposition at Step II he/she may, within ten (10) days after the answer at Step II, appeal in writing on the proper form the original grievance to the Superintendent. The Superintendent may conduct whatever investigation is necessary to make a finding. Within twenty (20) days after the receipt of the grievance, the Superintendent shall notify the grievant as to His/her disposition of the grievance.

STEP IV

6. Mediation. The parties may, by written agreement, submit a grievance to mediation to be conducted by the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service (FMCS), prior to being submitted to arbitration. When the parties agree to mediate an issue, the time limits to file for arbitration shall automatically be extended for the period necessary to conclude the mediation process.

STEP V

7. Arbitration

- a. If the grievance has not been satisfactorily resolved at Step III, GESPA may, within ten (10) days following receipt of the Step III decision or following the date on which the Step III decision was due if no decision is provided, file an intent to submit the grievance to arbitration with the superintendent or his/her designee.
- b. A grievance filed at Step III on which no action has been taken by the grievant for twenty

- (20) days shall be deemed withdrawn and resolved in accordance with the decision issued at the prior step.
- c. Disclosure of Information. Neither the Board nor the grievant shall be permitted to assert in an arbitration preceding any grounds or rely on any evidence that has not previously been disclosed to the other party.
- d. Selection of Arbitrator. The parties shall follow the American Arbitration Association procedure for selection of an arbitrator and shall conduct the arbitration under its rules and procedures except as modified by the provisions of this Contract. The arbitration shall be scheduled within sixty (60) days following selection of the arbitrator.
- e. Authority of the Arbitrator.
 - 1. The arbitrator shall have no power to alter, add to, or subtract from the terms of this contract. Arbitration shall be confined to the application and interpretation of this Contract and the precise issue(s) submitted for arbitration. The arbitrator shall refrain from issuing statements of opinion or conclusions not essential to the determination of the issues submitted.
 - 2. In rendering decisions, an arbitrator shall give due regard to the responsibilities of the Board and the Superintendent and their designees as provided in law and rule and shall so construe such responsibilities, except as they may be specifically conditioned by this Contract.
 - 3. The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding on the parties as provided in Section 447.401, Florida Statutes, provided that either party may ask that an appropriate court vacate such a decision on one or more of the grounds stated in Section 682.13, Florida Statutes.
 - 4. An arbitrator's award may be retroactive as the equities of a case may demand, but an award shall not be retroactive to a date earlier than sixty (60) days prior to the date the grievance was initially filed except for those provisions of State or federal law that may require an earlier date.
- f. Fees and Expenses. The losing party shall pay the fees and expenses of the arbitrator. A party desiring a transcript of the arbitration proceedings shall provide written notice to the other party at least five (5) days prior to the date of the arbitration and shall be responsible for scheduling a stenotype reporter to record the proceedings and for paying the appearance fee of the reporter and the cost of obtaining an original transcript. The party shall also provide a photocopy of the transcript to the other party upon written request and payment of reasonable copying expenses.

8. Processing.

- a. The site administrator shall refuse consideration of a grievance not filed or processed in accordance with this Article.
- b. If a grievance arises as the result of a condition that the immediate supervisor is without jurisdiction to resolve, the grievance shall be filed at Step II after discussing such filing with the Superintendent's designee.
- 9. Precedent No complaint informally resolved, or grievance resolved at either Step I or II, shall constitute a precedent for any purpose unless agreed to in writing by the Board and GESPA.
- F. Documents. The grievant or representative shall be provided, upon request and with reasonable copying charge, with a copy of any identifiable document relevant to the grievance. All written materials dealing with the processing of a grievance shall be filed separately from the grievant's personnel file except an arbitration decision or a settlement agreement that requires personnel action(s) that affects the grievant.
- G. Notwithstanding the expiration of this contract, any claim or grievance arising while it was in effect may be processed through the grievance procedure until resolution, provided it is timely filed.

- H. Hearings and conferences under this procedure shall be conducted at a time and place which will afford a fair and reasonable opportunity for all persons, including witnesses, entitled to be present, to attend, and will be held, insofar as possible, after regular school hours, or during working time of personnel involved. When such hearings and conferences are held, at the option of the administration, during school working hours, all employees whose presence is required shall be excused, with pay, for that purpose.
- I. Adjustment of any grievance as described herein shall not be inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement.

ARTICLE IV - ASSOCIATION RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

A. Use of facilities

GESPA and its representative shall have the right to use the Board's work sites and equipment in accordance with the applicable provisions of Gadsden County School Board Policy 9.30 entitled Use of Facilities. When fees are required, they will be assessed to GESPA for payment based on the fee schedule recommended by the Superintendent and approved by the School Board of Gadsden County.

B. Communication to Employees

- Bulletin Boards. GESPA shall have the right to post notification of activities and matters
 of GESPA concern on a designated bulletin board at each work site. The designated
 bulletin board will be established by mutual agreement of the site administrator and the
 president of GESPA.
- 2. GESPA shall have the right to use any intra-school communications system, the inter-school mail and e-mail systems (based on server availability), and mailbox distribution system. Distribution of materials shall be in compliance with procedures agreed upon by the site administrator and GESPA and the rules and policies of the Board. These communication systems shall not be used to transmit or display materials if the content of which relates to election campaigns for public office. In the event that the Board must collect postage for GESPA's use of the district inter-mail system, GESPA will be responsible for the payment of all such postage and cooperatively work out procedures for such payment.

C. Information Provided to GESPA

- 1. Reports Provided to GESPA: The board shall provide GESPA without charge, during the weeks of September 1 and February 1 of each year a list of employees including the following information: name, classification, pay grade, hourly rate of pay, work site, home address, work phone number, and district hire date.
- 2. GESPA Access to District Policies and Rules: GESPA shall have access to District policies and rules and Board agendas and shall be notified of changes of such policies and rules when site administrators and other District Administrators are notified of such changes and at least five (5) days prior to the implementation, if feasible. The site administrator shall provide the site representative with one (1) copy of any district policy or rule requested by the site representative.
- D. Upon appropriate authorization by any employee, the board will directly deposit the employee's monthly salary into any official financial institution that provides a bank routing number. In addition, the board will directly deposit a part or all of the employee's salary into the Envision Credit Union.
- E. The Board shall deduct from the pay of each employee all current membership dues and uniform assessments of the GESPA, provided that at the time of each such deduction there is in the possession of the Board a valid signed membership form provided by GESPA for each such deduction, executed by the employee, in the form and according to the terms of the membership form. Membership shall continue year after year unless revoked by the employee. Authorization for dues revocation is revocable upon written request by the employee on the Employee Association Dues Revocation Form. The employee must first secure the written acknowledgement of GESPA on the Form, signed and dated, and then submit the form to the District Payroll Office. The revocation of the authorization for dues deduction will be effective at the beginning of the pay period no fewer than 30 calendar days from the date of the employee's submission of the completed Dues Revocation Form to the Payroll Office.
 - 1. Any employee may authorize dues deduction by presenting to the Board on or before September 10 of the applicable school year a signed membership form authorizing the

Board to deduct from the employee's salary an amount certified in writing by the GESPA to the Board, on or before September 1 of the applicable school year, as being due to the GESPA from each member thereof as membership dues for that fiscal year, which amount shall be evenly divisible by ten (10) and deducted monthly beginning with the September pay check and continuing consecutively until ten (10) deductions have been made presenting said membership form to the Board after September 10 and at the time during the applicable school year, in which case the total amount to be deducted shall be a fraction of the annual dues based on the number of checks still to be issued in that year, beginning with the first check issued at least fifteen (15) calendar days after the Board's receipt of the employee's completed membership form. Sums so deducted from the employee's remaining salary checks shall be as nearly equal in amount as practicable. Provided, however that any employee whose employment begins after September 10 of the applicable school year may apply for such dues deduction, if the appropriate completed membership form is received by the Board not later than thirty (30) days after the beginning of the employee's employment by the Board. All such deductions and remittances by the school board shall be made in accordance with stipulations established by the Board or the Superintendent of Schools and remitted to the Big Bend Service Unit.

- 2. The District will provide GESPA with two payroll deduction slots for the purpose of deducting premiums (after tax) for companies participating in the benefits programs sponsored by GESPA through the NEA Member Benefits Program. All deductions shall be made on a twelve month basis using a mutually agreeable form to be provided by GESPA and transmitted to the common remitter selected by GESPA or its affiliates for such purpose as a single check amount to the remitter each payroll period. GESPA will hold the Board harmless for any claims arising out of the use of these payroll deduction slots. These deductions shall not be limited or restricted to any certain number of participants by the Board.
- 3. The GESPA shall indemnify and save harmless the board and its employees from any and all claims, demands, suits, judgments, awards and costs incurred in connection with any such claim, demand, or suit resulting from any action taken or omitted by the Board or its employees for the purpose of complying with the provisions of the Article.
- F. The Board also agrees to furnish to the union in response to reasonable requests all available information concerning names, addresses, seniority and experience credit of all bargaining unit members; compensation paid thereto; agencies, minutes, and reports of all open Board meetings; census and membership data; and such other information as will assist the Union in developing intelligent, accurate, informed and constructive programs or proposals on behalf of employees together with information which the Union may require to process any grievance or complaint.
- G. Representatives of the Board and GESPA will meet upon the written request of either party during the term of the contract at a time convenient for both parties for the purpose of reviewing the administration of this contract and to resolve problems that may arise. These meetings are not intended to bypass the negotiations or grievance procedures.
- H. In Line of Duty-for GESPA Activities
 - 1. Work Responsibilities and In Line of Duty for the GESPA President.
 - a. It is the joint responsibility of the President, GESPA, and the District to limit the impact of the President's responsibilities and accompanying In-Line-of Duty on the President's work site through the following measures:
 - Work interruptions for GESPA business shall be minimized through the use of E-mail, voice mail, answering machine, call forwarding, where available.

- 2) GESPA shall make available to the District a list of site Association representatives with whom employees may conduct GESPA business during the workday. The parties shall strive to limit the time during the President's hours used to conduct GESPA business. Not more than fifteen
 - (15) minutes of the President's normal working hours will be used to conduct GESPA business, in addition to lunch or break time which the President may use for this purpose. If the President has reason to expect that pending issues will require additional work time, the President shall request one or more hours of In-Line-of Duty leave for such purposes.
- 2. The GESPA President or desginee shall be provided up to twenty (20) days of In-Line-of Duty each fiscal year to conduct GESPA business or carry out GESPA activities.
- I. The Board may grant employees leave-in-line-of-duty each fiscal year as described below to carry out GESPA activities.
 - 1. Legislative Committee A legislative committee comprised of five (5) members appointed by the GESPA President shall be allowed three (3) days during the Legislative Session to lobby for educational concerns benefiting the Gadsden County School District.
 - 2. Florida Education Association Delegate Assembly The Board agrees to grant two (2) days to each elected delegate to attend the Annual Delegate Assembly of the Florida Educational Association.
 - 3. Summer Leadership Training. Up to six (6) members of the GESPA Executive Board shall be granted up to a total of eighteen (18) days to attend Summer Leadership Training programs.
 - 4. Collective Bargaining Committee. A list of members of the GESPA bargaining committee shall be provided to the Board's negotiator by April 1 of each year. Such members shall be provided In-Line-of Duty for negotiations under the provisions of Article II, Section C of the Contract.
 - 5. Other GESPA Activities. Authorized GESPA representatives may request In-Line-of Duty to meet with employees at their work site for up to two hours to address GESPA business, provided the authorized representatives report their presence to the work site administrator or his/her designee and meet in a non-work area during the employee's duty-free time.
 - 6. GESPA Committee Representation. The GESPA President may appoint a GESPA representative(s) to any committee(s) appointed by the School Board that has an affect, long-term or short-term, on its membership. These shall include but not be limited to budget, compensation, sick leave bank, capital outlay, and staffing. Membership on committee(s) is advisory in nature, unless stated otherwise by the Board.
- J. Paid leave for GESPA Activities Each year of this contract, representatives of the GESPA may be granted up to a total of ten (10) days of paid leave to conduct GESPA business provided the following conditions are met:
 - 1. An employee shall provide the site administrator with a leave request form for the paid leave a minimum of forty-eight (48) hours prior to such leave.
 - 2. The site administrator shall approve the request for paid leave unless he/she document in writing at least 24 hours in advance that the employee's absence would significantly impede the operation of the work unit, and under no circumstances shall the leave be denied after the leave has been duly authorized and approved by the administrator.
 - 3. No more than two (2) employees may be absent from any faculty on any day on such paid leave.
 - 4. No more than ten (10) employees in the district may be absent on such paid leave on any day.
 - 5. Except for the president of the GESPA, no employee may be absent on paid leave for GESPA activities for more than ten (10) days.

- 6. The School Board, in conjunction with the GESPA, shall be responsible for tracking the amount of paid leave taken for GESPA activities.
- K. During the regular workday, the Executive Director of Big Bend Service Unit or the staff of the Florida Education Association and/or the president of GESPA may visit bargaining unit employees at the site, provided the authorized representatives report their presence to the site administrator or his/her designee and they do not interfere with, nor disturb, normal site operations or cause the loss of instructional time. No authorized representative shall use this privilege except to conduct GESPA business.

ARTICLE V - EMPLOYEE RIGHTS, PROTECTION AND RESPONSIBILITIES

- A. Pursuant to the Florida Public Employees Collective Bargaining Act, as amended, *Florida Statutes* 447.01 et seq., the Board hereby agrees that every employee shall have the right to freely join and participate in any employee organization of his/her own choosing and to negotiate collectively, through a certified bargaining agent, with his/her public employer in the determination of the wages, hours, terms and conditions of his/her employment, and to engage in concerted activities not prohibited by law and/or school board policy, for the purpose of collective bargaining. While the Board understands and agrees that it will not interfere with, restrain, or coerce employees in the exercise of any rights conferred by *Florida Statute* 447 or encourage or discourage membership in any employee organization, or refuse to bargain collectively, fail to bargain in good faith, or take action against any employee because he/she has filed charges or given testimony under *Florida Statute* 447, the Board reserves the right to communicate with its employees as it deems necessary and appropriate.
- B. The employee, upon written request, shall have the right to review and reproduce the contents of the personnel file, being accompanied by a representative of the GESPA, if desired, and in the presence of the administrator responsible for the safekeeping of such file.
- C. Unless otherwise provided by Florida Statute 1012.31, the personnel file of each employee shall be open to inspection only by the School board, the Superintendent, the supervisor, the employee and such other person(s) the employee or the Superintendent may authorize in writing.
- D. No derogatory material shall be placed in an employee's personnel file that the employee has not had the opportunity to see. An employee shall sign any reviewed material. However, such signing does not indicate agreement but rather that the employee has seen the material. In the event an employee does not review and sign such material within five (5) working days after notification of the existence of such material, the material shall be filed in the personnel file.
- E. Any case of assault on an employee shall be promptly reported to the principal or his designated representative. The Board agrees to advise the employee of his/her rights and obligations with respect to such assault and shall render all reasonable assistance to the employee in connection with the handling of the incident with law enforcement and judicial authorities.
 - 1. All employees are entitled to a safe place to work. When an unsafe condition exists where continued work could result in injury to the employee or other employees, the unsafe condition shall be reported immediately to the supervisor. The supervisor shall take whatever action necessary to correct the condition. Should correction not occur to remedy the condition, the employee shall report the condition to the Superintendent/designee. This does not waive the right of an employee to grieve.

Employees hired to assist with students with special behavioral problems will be made aware of the personal risk. The involvement of law enforcement will be at the discretion of the building administrator.

- F. The School Board shall have the right to take disciplinary action against its employees for just cause. Just cause shall be defined to mean:
 - 1. Prior to taking official action, the board or its designee made an effort to determine if the employee violated or disobeyed a rule or order of management.
 - 2. The Board or its designees conducted an investigation to determine the facts.
 - 3. The Board applied its rule and penalties uniformly and without discrimination to all employees.
 - 4. The employee was given an opportunity to present her/his side prior to official action being taken.
 - 5. The Board's rule or order that the employee is alleged to have violated was not arbitrary, capricious or discriminatory.
 - 6. The Board gave the employee forewarning of the consequences or possible consequences if the employee did not obey the rule or order.
 - 7. When determining the degree of discipline, consideration will be given to the employee's service record and the nature of the offense.

- G. Each employee who resides in the district and is employed at least half time, or who resides outside the district and is employed full time shall have the opportunity to enroll his or her child(ren) in the school of choice, subject to Gadsden County School Board Policy 5.20 entitled Student Assignment. In no instance will the child(ren) interfere with the performance of the employees' assigned duties.
- H. Nothing contained within this Contract shall be construed to deny or restrict any employee's rights that he/she may have under Florida School Laws or other applicable State or Federal laws or regulations. The rights granted to employees hereunder shall be deemed to be in addition to those provided elsewhere.
- I. The employee shall be entitled to full rights of citizenship, and no religious or political activities of any employee or lack thereof, shall be grounds for any discipline or discrimination with respect to the employment of such employees. The private and personal life of any employee is not within the appropriate concern or attention of the Board unless it interferes with the performance of his or her prescribed duties.
- J. The Board agrees that it will in no way discriminate against any employee covered by this Contract because of their race, creed, religion, color, national origin or ancestry, age, sex, marital status, sexual orientation, physical characteristics or disability.
- K. The Board will repair or reimburse employees the current value of any clothing or other personal property damaged or destroyed as a result of battery upon the employee suffered in the course of his/her assigned duties, unless such loss is covered by insurance or reimbursement obtained from other sources. Written requests for reimbursement may be submitted to the employee's immediate supervisor. Such requests shall be governed by procedures developed by the Board.
- L. Each work site shall, when feasible, notify employees of emergency phone calls immediately upon their receipt, and make reasonable efforts to place other phone messages in an employee's mailbox within thirty (30) minutes of their receipt.
- M. The Board shall include in the District Master Plan for Staff Development components for non-instructional employees designed to improve the competencies of employees. A staff development committee shall be established consisting of representatives of each class of employees. The committee shall elect its own chairperson and shall consider the inservice needs of all non-instructional employees and make recommendations to the Professional Development Coordinator for inclusion in the Master Staff Development Plan.

ARTICLE VI - LEAVE

Each employee must, for any absence from his/her work, secure official permission in advance, and no action purporting to grant leave retroactively shall be recognized. Leave for sickness or other emergency which was verbally approved in advance may be deemed to have been granted in advance if the employee makes to his/her principal or other immediate supervisor, at the earliest practicable time on the first day that he/she returns to work after such absence, a proper written report and explanation of the absence.

A. Sick Leave

- 1. Each member of the non-instructional staff employed on a full-time basis shall be credited with four (4) days of sick leave at the end of the first month of employment and shall thereafter be credited with one additional day of sick leave at the end of each month of service.
- 2. Sick leave may be taken by any non-instructional employee who is unable to perform his/her duties as such because of his/her own illness, or because of the illness or death of his/her father, mother, brother, sister, husband, wife, child or other close relative, or member of his/her own household, and who consequently has to be absent from his/her work.
- 3. Sick leave may not be used prior to the time it is earned and credited to the employee.
- 4. The employee shall be entitled to earn no more than one day of sick leave times the number of months of employment during each year of employment.
- 5. Sick leave shall be taken only when necessary because of sickness as herein prescribed.
- 6. A member of the non-instructional staff may transfer sick leave earned as an employee with another Florida school district.
- 7. Sick leave shall be cumulative from year to year, without limitation on the number of days of sick leave that may accrue to an employee: and provided, further, that at least one-half of such cumulative leave must be earned with this school district.
- 8. In case of reasonable doubt as to the validity of any sick leave claim, the Superintendent may require a supporting certificate of illness from a licensed physician.
- 9. Sick Leave Transfer to a Family Member. An employee may transfer earned sick leave to a spouse, sister, brother, parent, child or any designated person who is employed by the District under the provisions of District Policy and related procedures.

B. <u>Personal Leave</u>

Personal leave up to a maximum of six (6) days per fiscal year, with compensation, may be granted by the Superintendent, provided that the use of such leave shall be charged to the individual's currently accrued sick leave, and provided further that such personal leave shall be non-cumulative.

C. Illness-In-Line-Of-Duty-Leave

Any full-time employee shall be entitled to illness-in-line-of-duty leave when she/he has to be absent from her/his duties because of illness from any contagious or infectious disease contracted therein. Any employee requesting such leave shall provide proof, when so requested, that illness was contracted while discharging her/his duties as such employee. Such leave may be authorized for a total of not over ten (10) days during any fiscal year, subject to the provisions of Section 1012.63, F.S.

Where the amount of compensation payable hereunder for injuries, accidents or other disabilities which would entitle the employee to compensation under the provisions of the Florida Worker's Compensation Law, exceeds the amounts payable under said compensation law, payments hereunder shall be made for the difference between the amount paid under said Florida Workers' Compensation Law and the amount otherwise due under the provisions of this section.

D. In-Line-Of Duty

- 1. Any person who is sponsoring or participating in a school-sponsored activity;
- 2. Any person who is sent to an out-of-county meeting by the Superintendent or another authorized county official, to represent Gadsden District; and

- 3. Any person who is loaned to another county for special assignment such as evaluations and plant surveys.
- 4. Any GESPA member, who is an elected voting delegate to the Annual FEA Delegate Assembly, shall be assigned In-Line-of Duty for the purpose of attending this meeting. Names of voting delegates shall be submitted to the Deputy Superintendent or his designee annually by the GESPA president in order to secure leave for this purpose.

E. <u>Leave for Jury Duty and/or Court Processes</u>

For court appearances or duty performed, pursuant to court process, by an employee during school work hours, the employee shall receive from the Board full pay, allowances and/or reimbursements as follows:

- 1. When summoned to appear as a juror, or as a witness (except as a character witness) in any civil or criminal action in which the employee is neither plaintiff nor defendant: full pay, without allowances or reimbursements, with the employee retaining any payments or fees received from the court or other third parties for such appearance; but,
- 2. When summoned to appear as a defendant or as a witness in any action arising out of and in the course of her/his employment by the Board: full pay, allowances and/or reimbursements as though on "leave in line of duty" with any payments or fees received from the court or other third parties for such appearances to be endorsed to the Board.

F. Military Leave

Military leave shall be granted as required by law or Florida State Board of Education Rules, and may be granted as thereby permitted.

<u>Military Caregiver and Qualifying Contingency Leave.</u> An employee who is a caregiver of a relative who suffers serious injury or illness during active military duty, or who has a qualifying exigency as a result of a family member being on active duty in the National Guard or Reserves in support of a contingency operation, may qualify for category of FMLA leave as described in District Policy.

G. Parental Leave

Any employee or her/his spouse may be granted leave without pay, not to exceed one year in duration, incident to the birth or adoption of a child.

The application for such leave must be accompanied by a licensed physician's certificate attesting to the pregnancy of the applicant or the spouse of the applicant, the probable term thereof and the recommended period of confinement, or, in the case of adoption, by satisfactory evidence of the date custody of the child shall be delivered to the applicant.

Upon the filing of an application for parental leave, the employee and the principal shall, subject to the approval of the Superintendent and the Board, mutually determine the commencement date for such leave, based on evaluation of the capacity of the prospective mother to discharge her duties and/or the expected date of birth of the child or receipt of custody of the child to be adopted, as the case may be, and the leave shall continue for the remainder of the school year unless otherwise requested by the employee and approved by the Board.

H. Outside Employment

Employees who are on Board approved leave of absence shall not accept employment elsewhere unless written approval is granted in advance by the Superintendent of Schools. Acceptance of other employment without such approval shall cancel the leave and may subject the employee to disciplinary action.

- I. Vacation Leave; lump sum payment for accrued vacation leave.
 - 1. All personnel employed full-time on a twelve-month basis will be allowed in each fiscal year vacation leave which may be taken at any time during the year as approved by the Superintendent; and in amounts as follows:

- a. During the first ten (10) years of the employee's full-time service for this School District, twelve (12) days per fiscal year. Such vacation leave may be cumulative up to a maximum of twenty (20) days.
- b. During and after the eleventh (11th) year of the employee's full-time service for this School District, eighteen (18) days per fiscal year. Such vacation leave, taken together with vacation leave accumulated in previous years, may be cumulative up to a maximum as defined by Florida Statute.
- 2. Subject to law and applicable rules and regulations, a lump-sum payment for any accrued vacation leave will be made to each employee upon termination of employment or upon retirement, or to employee's beneficiary if service is terminated by death. The amount of such lump- sum payment will be computed by multiplying the daily rate of pay of the employee at the time of such termination, retirement or death by the number of accrued vacation leave days which the employee has at that time, up to a maximum as defined by Florida Statute. In such computation, accrued vacation leave days may be counted whether earned before or after the effective date of this rule.

J. Abandonment of Position

Except in case of extreme emergency (sudden incapacitation, sudden illness, or accident which prevents prior approval for absence), if an UNREPORTED ABSENCE is for three (3) consecutive workdays, the School Board, upon the recommendation of the School Administrator and Superintendent, may consider the employee to have abandoned the position and resigned from the School District.

K. Employees Voluntary Sick Leave Bank

- 1. Membership Any full-time employee, having been employed by the School Board for at least one (1) year and having at least five (5) days accrued sick leave at the end of the preceding year, may enroll in the Sick Leave Bank by voluntarily contributing one (1) sick leave day to the bank between August 15 and September 15 of any fiscal year. An eligible employee is defined as a person employed in a non-instructional position designated by the School Board as full time. A participating employee shall contribute one (1) sick leave day at the time of enrollment and one (1) additional day each employment year thereafter. Should the Bank need replenishment, an additional day may be assessed of persons desiring to continue participation, with two (2) days maximum contribution per year. An exception to the two (2) day maximum shall be considered in the case where a participating employee is suffering a medical hardship. In this case, employees may contribute additional days over the maximum amount.
 - A day is defined as the number of hours of work per day shown in the GESPA Agreement.
- 2. Establishment and Duration The Sick Leave Bank will not come into existence until at least 150 sick leave days have been contributed and will remain in existence until termination by the Board or it is discontinued because of depletion of sick leave days.
- 3. Sick Leave Bank Committee The Sick Leave Bank Committee shall be composed of two (2) employees, two (2) members appointed by the Superintendent and the following ex-officio members: GESPA President and one (1) School Board member. The Committee shall determine how many days, if any, an employee may receive from the Sick Leave Bank. The Committee will develop routine procedures for considering applications for use of the Sick Leave Bank including, but not limited to:
 - a. provision of standard forms for participating in or withdrawal from the Bank by an employee;
 - b. provision for medical documentation of need;
 - c. provision for monitoring eligibility of an employee;
 - d. provision for monitoring of days in the Bank and determination of when a replenishing of the Bank may be needed;
 - e. provision for investigation of possible abuse of the Bank;
 - f. and provision for furnishing the parties with status reports on the condition of the Bank on an annual basis.
- 4. Changes in Procedures -- Changes in procedures for administration of the Sick Leave Bank will be subject to approval of the Association and the Board's representative.

- 5. Participation -- Participation in the Sick Leave Bank is voluntary.
- 6. Utilization of Days -- Use of days from the Bank will be subject to the following conditions:
 - a. The claim must be based on a personal and catastrophic illness, injury, or accident.
 - b. Prior to eligibility, an employee must exhaust all accumulated sick leave and other types of leave granted by the Board related to the accident, illness, or injury.
 - c. An employee may not utilize more than sixty (60) days from the Bank without reapplication to the Committee for a further draw on the Bank. Such reapplication will be subject to all conditions which would apply to an original application.
 - d. The salary of an employee participating in the Sick Leave Bank will be reduced by any benefits drawn from Worker's Compensation.
 - e. An employee otherwise eligible for full disability retirement will not continue to utilize the Sick Leave Bank.
- 7. Abuse -- Allegations of abuse of the Sick Leave Bank will be investigated by the Committee which will submit a report of its investigation to the Board and the Association including a recommendation for appropriate action, if any. The School Board will consider the report and recommendation prior to taking such action on the matter as it deems proper.

L. <u>Unpaid Leave</u>

Personal leave is that leave granted for non-work related reasons and does not entitle an employee to pay except as is provided in Article IV.

M. Policies and Procedures Governing Unpaid Leave

- 1. Unpaid Leaves of Ten (10) Days or Less. The immediate supervisor and Superintendent must approve a request for personal leave of ten (10) days or less before it is taken.
- 2. Unpaid Leaves of More Than Ten (10) Days.
 - a. An unpaid leave of absence for more than ten (10) days may be granted at the discretion of the School Board, upon affirmative recommendation of the Superintendent, provided that a qualified replacement is available. Except under compelling circumstances, such leave shall not be granted to probationary employees.
 - b. Application for such leave must be made at least thirty (30) days prior to its commencement and shall include information regarding the purpose and length of the leave. In the interest of continuity in the instructional program, such leaves shall normally be taken in semester increments.
 - c. Leave granted under this section shall be limited to two (2) years within a fiveyear period with the following exception:
 - An employee who wishes to serve in public office may request an exception of the two (2) year unpaid leave limitation in accordance with the provisions of this section.
 - d. Reasons for such leave shall include personal health problems, including rehabilitation and regeneration. Employees may accept gainful employment during such leave to include, but not be limited to, Peace Corps, religious reasons, VISTA, and work with other government agencies.
 - e. An employee granted a leave under this section shall notify the site administrator in writing of his/her intent to return or seek additional leave as follows:
 - 1. For leaves granted for the first semester, thirty (30) work days prior to the end of the semester; or
 - 2. For leaves granted for the second semester or one school $\,$ year, no later than March 1 $\,$

3. Benefits During Unpaid Leave

a. Any employee granted a leave of absence as provided in this article shall be given the opportunity, unless otherwise provided, to continue insurance coverage in existing District programs during the leave, provided the entire premiums (Board and employee contribution) for such insurance programs shall be paid by the employee on a monthly basis in advance of the month due.

- b. To the extent permitted by the Florida Retirement System, employees shall be given the opportunity to continue retirement programs, provided the employee pays the full cost of such programs. Forms are available from the Florida Retirement System for the employee to purchase such leave time.
- 4. Family Medical Leave Employees requesting unpaid leave for serious personal or family illness are entitled to continued Board contributions to insurance programs as provided for in the Family Medical Leave Act. Employees wishing to receive this benefit must identify their leave request as a "Family Medical Leave" prior to taking the leave and submit a completed "Certification of Physician" form with their leave request. Employees who do not return to work with the District shall be required to repay the Board contributions made during their unpaid leave.

A. Eligibility:

All full-time employees covered by this agreement who have worked for the Board at least twelve (12) months preceding the start of leave may be entitled to a total of twelve (12) work weeks of unpaid leave during any twelve (12) month period when leave is taken for one or more of the following circumstances:

- 1. The birth of a son or daughter of an employee and to care for the child.
- The placement of a son or daughter with an employee for adoption or foster care.
- 3. To care for the spouse, son, daughter or parent of an employee, if the family member has a serious health condition.
- 4. The employee is unable to perform the functions of the position because of the educational support personnel's own serious health condition.

ARTICLE VII - PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL

The parties recognize that the evaluation of the performance of all employees is the responsibility of the administration. The evaluation process is designed to assess and communicate performance effectiveness, to aid in improving performance of assigned duties, and if necessary, to develop a performance improvement plan to assist in addressing deficiencies for the employee whose performance is not satisfactory. The process is not to be used as a vindictive measure.

- A. An annual performance assessment shall be made of each employee by his or her immediate supervisor or the superintendent's designee. The period covered by the annual evaluation shall coincide with an employee's school year/fiscal year contract.
- B. Within two (2) weeks after the beginning of employment, or as soon thereafter as practicable, each employee shall be given a copy of the non-instructional assessment criteria or the appropriate form to be used. This distribution shall be followed by an explanation and discussion of the assessment process.
- C. The supervisor shall schedule a meeting with the employee to discuss the Annual Performance Assessment no later than fifteen (15) days after the completion of the evaluation period or by June 30, whichever is earlier. Each completed assessment form for the employee and all copies of it shall be dated and signed by the immediate supervisor and the employee, with the employee receiving one copy. The employee's signature indicates only that he/she has read the completed form, and not necessarily that he/she agrees with the assessment. The employee may attach any written comments to any written assessment within ten (10) days of the assessment review meeting.
- D. If the assessment indicates that the employee is not performing in a satisfactory manner, the immediate supervisor or the superintendent's designee shall provide assistance to the employee in correcting the areas of poor performance within a reasonable prescribed period of time.
- E. The process of performance assessments of each employee shall continue throughout the duration of her/his employment, with each assessment subject to amendment whenever such amendment shall, in the opinion of assessor, be justified, and may be based on any information that is available to him/her at the time assessment is made.
- F. "Needs Improvement" or "Unsatisfactory" Evaluations.
 - 1. "Needs Improvement" Evaluation.
 - a. An employee who receives an overall "Needs Improvement" evaluation shall be provided a Professional Development Assistance Form within ten (10) days of such receipt that contains at least the following information:
 - 1. a description of the performance that needs to be improved;
 - 2. the performance improvement desired;
 - 3. assistance to be provided the employee including supervisory feedback, training, etc;
 - 4. length of time within which to achieve the improvement; and
 - 5. possible consequences for failure to improve performance.
 - b. An employee, excluding employees within their first 97 days of employment, shall be provided a total of at least sixty (60) days or until the end of their work year whichever comes first, within which to improve performance to a "Satisfactory" level. The employee's performance shall be reevaluated within ten (10) days of the conclusion of the performance period.
 - Annual salary increases shall not be withheld based on a "Needs Improvement" evaluation.
 - 2. "Unsatisfactory" Evaluation.
 - a. An employee who receives an overall "Unsatisfactory" evaluation shall be provided a Professional Development Assistance Form within ten (10) days of such receipt that contains at least the following information:
 - 1. a description of the unsatisfactory performance;
 - 2. the performance improvement desired;
 - 3. assistance to be provided the employee including supervisory feedback, training, etc;

- 4. length of time within which to achieve the improvement; and possible consequences for failure to improve performance.
- b. An employee shall be provided a total of at least forty (40) days, or until the end of their work year whichever comes first, within which to improve performance to a "Satisfactory" or "Needs Improvement" level. The employee's performance shall be reevaluated within ten (10) days of the conclusion of the performance period.
 - 1. If, at the end of such period, an employee's performance continues to be evaluated as "Unsatisfactory", the supervisor may provide the employee with up to an additional forty (40) days to improve to a "Satisfactory" or Needs Improvement" level, or may proceed to terminate the employee's appointment.
 - 2. If, at the end of such period, an employee's performance is evaluated as "Needs Improvement", the supervisor will continue to evaluate the employee under the procedures in F, 1, above.
- 3. An employee whose performance is evaluated as "Unsatisfactory" shall not receive a salary increase during the period that such evaluation is in effect. If an employee's evaluation improves to "Satisfactory" or "Needs Improvement" during a period of no more than forty (40) days after the effective date of a salary increase, the employee shall be provided the salary increase on a prorated basis from the date of such evaluation.

ARTICLE VIII - TRANSFER AND REASSIGNMENT, LAYOFF AND RECALL

TRANSFER AND REASSIGNMENT

1 Definitions

- A. Reassignments defined A reassignment is movement of an employee from one position to another at the same work site.
- B. Transfer defined A transfer is movement of an employee from one work site to another.
- C. Seniority defined Seniority is defined as the total number of years the employee has been continuously employed by the Gadsden County School Board.
- D. Qualifications: No employee shall be required to re-qualify for a position when seeking a transfer or reassignment to a position of equal qualifications.
- 2. Voluntary reassignment will be accomplished in the following manner:
 - A. Employees desiring reassignment may submit a written request to the facility manager during the vacancy period as posted.
 - B. All employees submitting the written request for reassignment within the worksite where a vacancy exists will be interviewed first.
 - C. The worksite manager will take the voluntary reassignment request for the position(s) available, and make a final determination among the candidates based on the following:
 - 1. Qualifications,
 - 2. Length of service in the district,
 - 3. Preferences of those requesting voluntary reassignment and,
 - 4. An interview.
 - D. Employees who are reassigned shall retain all experience credit for the purpose of their hourly wage rates and benefits as provided by this contract.
- 3. Voluntary transfers will be accomplished in the following manner:
 - A. Employees desiring voluntary transfer will submit a copy of a transfer form to the employee's immediate supervisor, and the district personnel office, during the vacancy period as posted.
 - B. All employees submitting transfer forms shall be interviewed following those employees who submitted reassignment forms.
 - C. The work site manager will take the voluntary transfer list and the list of positions available, making final determination based on the following:
 - 1. Qualifications,
 - 2. Length of service in the district,
 - 3. Preferences of the voluntary transfers and,
 - 4. An interview.
 - D. Employees who are voluntarily transferred shall retain all experience credit for the purpose of their hourly wage rates and benefits as provided by this contract.
 - E. Paraprofessionals who are employed in a Title 1 program and fall under the guidelines of ESEA will be given priority to interview for vacancies to other work sites rather than meet additional requirements placed on Title1 employees.

- 4. When involuntary transfer(s) in a school or department is necessary, the following procedure shall be followed:
 - A. The Superintendent shall determine the areas of reduction in specific departments.
 - B. Volunteers shall first be considered. Volunteers shall be transferred provided there is a school or program that is entitled to an employee with the volunteer's qualifications and the volunteer is approved by the receiving facility manager.
 - C. When there are not enough volunteers, involuntary transfers may be made. An involuntary transfer list shall be made based on the length of service in the district with the lowest in length of service being transferred first.
 - D. A list of positions with necessary qualifications to fill each position will be made from all school or departments needing additional employees. Said list will be made available to all who are being transferred involuntarily.
 - E. Involuntary transfers will indicate their preference of the available positions.
 - F. The Superintendent will take the involuntary transfer list and the list of positions available, making assignments based on the following:
 - 1. Qualifications,
 - 2. Length of service in the district,
 - 3. Preferences of the involuntary transfers and,
 - 4. An interview.
 - G. In the event that no position exists for which the involuntary transfer is qualified, the employee will be placed in layoff according to Article VIII.
 - H. Employees who are involuntarily transferred shall retain all experience credit for the purpose of their hourly wage rates and benefits as provided by this contract.
- 5. A volunteer is qualified if:
 - A. He/she is currently employed in a position with the same job classification; or
 - B. He/she has met the same requirements as specified on the job description.
- 6. A hiring freeze shall be in effect within that category while the involuntary transfer process is in progress.

Reduction in Personnel

In the event the School Board determines that the number of employees must be reduced, written notice shall be provided to GESPA. For the purpose of this article, the non-renewal of an annual status employee at the end of his/her contract shall not be deemed a reduction in personnel. The following procedures shall be controlling:

LAYOFFS

- 1. The School Board shall determine the departments, programs, areas, schools, work locations, and/or classifications in which the reductions or layoffs of employees shall take place.
- 2. Before laying off permanent status employees, the School Board will place permanent status employees in positions within the same job classification held by annual status employees.
- 3. The order of layoff of members of the bargaining unit shall be employees having the least amount of experience in the Gadsden County School District within the affected job classifications.

RECALL

- 1. The School Board shall determine the positions in which recall will be made and the number of employees to be recalled.
- 2. Employees shall be recalled in-the inverse order of layoff.
- 3. It shall be the responsibility of the employee to keep the Board informed of a current mailing address where a letter of recall can be sent. Letters of recall will be mailed by certified mail to the employee to the last address provided to the Board. Failure to respond to the letter of recall within ten (10) days after the receipt will be considered a resignation and the employee shall have no further right to recall.
- 4. If the employee has not been recalled within twelve (12) months, the layoff shall be considered permanent.

ARTICLE IX - GENERAL EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES

- A. Notice of all openings and vacancies shall be posted by the Superintendent or his designee for five (work days) days prior to the filling of the vacancy, in the district administration building and shall be transmitted to all work-site supervisors, who shall post the notice at the site. A copy of all vacancies shall be e-mailed or sent to the GESPA President prior to the five day posting notifying GESPA of all vacancies.
- B. For consideration for appointment to a summer employment position, an employee must file with the Superintendent on or before May 1 of each year, a written application on a form to be furnished by the Superintendent. In making assignments of employees to summer positions, the Board will take into consideration relevant factors including but not limited to continuous employment by the Board.
- C. A person employed to fill a full-time position shall be appointed to that position on probationary status for a period of six (6) months. A probationary employee is entitled to all benefits provided a regular employee including the right to become or not to become a member of the union.
- D. Employees may be dismissed from a position in which they hold probationary status at any time without the necessity for the showing of cause.
- E. For the first three years of employment, non-instructional personnel can be non-renewed at the end of a contractual year without specifying cause. After three (3) consecutive years of active employment and a recommendation for the fourth year, non-instructional personnel shall be classified as permanent employees.
- F. A permanent status person promoted within a job class shall serve in the higher classification on probationary status for three (3) months. The employee shall retain permanent status in the lower classification unless dismissed for cause for other than unsatisfactory performance. A permanent status person who voluntarily transfers to another job class shall serve in the new position on probationary status for three (3) months after which he/she will be granted permanent status.
- G. A permanent employee's status shall continue from year to year unless the Superintendent terminates the employee for just cause or the Superintendent reduces the number of employees on a district-wide basis for financial reasons.
- H. In an effort to assure the safety of all students and employees, the Gadsden County School Board has developed and implemented a Drug-Free Workplace and Drug and Alcohol Testing Program. The Policies and Procedures governing the Drug Free Work place and Drug and Alcohol Testing Program will be strictly adhered to.
- I. Employees under contract who admit they have an alcohol and/or drug problem, or who test positive, will be required to complete a substance abuse rehabilitation program at an authorized rehabilitation center. Accrued sick leave, vacation, short term disability benefits and leave of absence may be used for the period of time the employee is in rehabilitation. The School Board, with the cooperation of the employee, will make a one-time attempt to rehabilitate the employee prior to any job action being taken.
- J. For each classification, job descriptions will be developed and job incumbents will be provided the opportunity to have input into their job descriptions when developed and/or revised. Employees have the right to have their job descriptions reviewed by their manager/director. Job descriptions shall be distributed to all current non-instructional employees for the position to which they are assigned. The description shall include as a minimum:
 - 1. Job title and Description
 - 2. Minimum skills and qualifications required
 - 3. A specific statement of required tasks and responsibilities. Any evaluations of non-instructional employees' work performance shall be based solely upon said job descriptions and in accordance with Article VII Performance Appraisal.

ARTICLE X - EMPLOYEE DISCIPLINE AND PERSONNEL FILES

Provisions of this article shall not pertain to probationary employees.

- A. The Superintendent, acting through his/her designees, may discipline employees for just cause. Just Cause shall be defined as:
 - 1. The Board or its designees made an effort to discover if, in fact, the employee did violate or disobey a rule or order of management or did commit any of the acts referred to by Section 1012.33, Florida Statutes or violate any provision of the Department of Education Code of Ethics, prior to taking official action or,
 - 2. The Board or its designees conducted a fair and objective investigation of the facts.
 - 3. The Board applied its rule and penalties uniformly and without discrimination to all employees.
 - 4. The employee was given an opportunity to present her/his side prior to official action being taken.
 - 5. The Board's rule or order that the employee is alleged to have violated was not arbitrary, capricious or discriminatory.
 - 6. The Board gave the employee forewarning of the consequences or possible consequences if the employee did not obey the rule or order.
 - 7. When determining the degree of discipline, consideration will be given to the employee's service record and the nature of the offense.
- B. Representation at Investigatory Discussion. When an employee is requested to appear before a site administrator/supervisor for the purpose of discussing matters that could be expected to lead to discipline or dismissal, the employee is entitled to have a representative present, upon request. An employee shall be notified at least forty-eight (48) hours in advance of such meetings, unless the seriousness of the matter dictates a shorter period of twenty-four (24) hours advance notice, and shall be advised of his/her right to have representation at the meeting. This provision shall not apply to meetings related to the employee assessment process described in Article 7 except for meetings that may be held to discuss a Professional Development Assistance Form related to an overall "Unsatisfactory" or "Needs Improvement" evaluation under Section C.
- C. Disciplinary Procedures Suspension without Pay and Dismissal. When disciplinary action in the form of suspension without pay or dismissal is proposed, an employee shall be provided the procedural safeguards described below. These procedures include providing the employee with a "Predetermination Notice" (Section C 1.), an opportunity for a "Predetermination Conference" (Section C 2.), and a "Notice of Recommended Final Action" (Section C 3.)
 - 1. Predetermination Notice: Form and Delivery.
 - a. The employee shall be provided a written "Predetermination Notice" of the proposed action by personal delivery or certified mail, return receipt requested, at least ten (10) days prior to the date the action is to be taken. An employee may be suspended temporarily with pay, however, without such prior notice, until a decision is rendered and effective in the evidentiary hearing described in Section D, below.
 - b. The "Predetermination Notice" shall be signed by the site administrator/supervisor who is authorized by the Superintendent to discipline employees and shall include the following contents:
 - 1. The disciplinary action proposed and its effective date.
 - 2. The specific charges or reasons for the action, including identification of any documents and witnesses on which the charges are then known to be based.
 - 3. A statement advising the employee that he/she may, within five (5) days of receipt of the "Notice," submit a request in writing on a form enclosed with the "Notice" for a "Predetermination Conference" in order to make an oral or written statement, or both, to the Superintendent's designee to refute or explain the charges made against the employee. The "Notice" shall state that failure of the employee to submit the written form requesting a

- "Conference" within five (5) days constitutes a waiver of his/her rights to such "Conference" and that in the absence of a response, the proposed disciplinary action shall become effective as proposed in the "Notice."
- 4. The "Notice" shall give the name and address of the person with whom the request for a "Predetermination Conference" shall be filed. The "Notice" shall advise the employee that the "Conference" will be held prior to the proposed effective date of the action, at a time and place determined by the Superintendent's designee, normally during regular business hours.
- 5. A statement that the Superintendent and the Board are sincere in their desire to reduce the risk of error in taking the disciplinary action against the employee and to avoid wrongful damaging of the employee's reputation by untrue or erroneous charges, and therefore, the Superintendent and the Board are sincerely interested in receiving and considering the employee's response.
- 6. A statement advising the employee of his/her right to representation at the "Predetermination Conference."

2. Predetermination Conference.

- a. The "Conference" shall be conducted by the Superintendent's designee who shall recommend action to the Board concerning the employee.
- b. The "Conference" shall be set on at least five (5) days notice, and accommodation shall be made to insure it is conducted at a time and in a manner mutually agreed upon by both parties.
- c. The person conducting the "Conference" shall convene the "Conference" at the time and place set and shall identify himself/herself, the employee and all other participants, and explain that the purpose of the "Conference" is to hear all sides of the charges so as to protect the employee from erroneous or arbitrary adverse action.
- d. The "Conference" shall be formal. Its purpose shall be to discuss the basis of the proposed action and to reach a recommendation for final action. The Rules of Evidence shall not apply. The employee and the Board may bring a qualified representative to assist or advise him/her.
- e. In order to promote an atmosphere conducive to free and open discussion of the charges and proposed disciplinary action, the parties may not cross-examine unwilling persons managers or employees. The Superintendent's designee is responsible, however, for gathering information relevant to his/her decision and may, therefore, question anyone present in order to gather such information. In this regard, the Superintendent's designee shall ask questions of a party or witness, as requested by either party, in an area that is relevant to the decision.
- f. The employee shall be permitted to submit relevant information personally and by witness, orally and in writing, with the privilege being reserved by the Superintendent's designee to give that information such weight, as he/she deems proper.
- g. At the conclusion of the "Conference," the Superintendent's designee shall inform the employee when he/she will recommend whether to uphold the proposed disciplinary action.

3. Notice of Final Action.

- a. The Superintendent or designee shall notify the employee of his/her decision in writing by personal delivery or by certified mail, return receipt requested. If the decision is to uphold the proposed discipline, the "Notice of Recommended Final Action" must be provided to the employee at least five (5) days prior to the date the discipline is to be effective.
- b. The "Notice of Recommended Final Action" shall specify the facts relied upon by the Superintendent's designee in reaching his/her decision, and shall refer to the policies, rules, laws or other legal basis on which the action is premised. The "Notice" shall endeavor to place the employee on actual notice of the decision-maker's rationale.

- c. The "Notice of Recommended Final Action" shall also describe the employee's right to have the decision reviewed through an evidentiary hearing (see Section D, below). If the employee does not request an evidentiary hearing, the recommended final action will become Final Action when acted upon by the School Board. The Board or its designee will issue a Notice of Final Action within 5 working days of Board action.
- 4. Period between Notice of Final Action and Effective Date of Action. During the period between the issuance of the "Notice of Final Action" and the effective date of any disciplinary action, the employee shall be expected to perform his/her usual duties without disrupting fellow employees, or other persons or the employer's activities. If it is deemed highly desirable or necessary that the employee not continue to perform the same duties in the same location during this period, the Superintendent or designee may temporarily assign the employee to other duties. Alternatively, an employee may be suspended with pay, as provided in Section C, 1.a.
- 5. <u>No Reprisal.</u> An employee who participates in these disciplinary procedures shall not be subjected to reprisal, interference, or coercion as a result of such participation.

D. Post-Determination Hearing.

- 1. A permanent employee who is suspended without pay or dismissed and who has participated in a "Predetermination Conference" and received a "Notice of Final Action" as described in Section C, 2 and 3., above, shall be entitled to a *de novo* evidentiary hearing in accordance with the procedures outlined in the Florida Administrative Procedures Act, Chapter 120, Florida Statutes. An employee must elect in writing to proceed with such a hearing within fourteen (14) days of receipt of a "Notice of Final Action" (see Section C. 3. c, above.)
- 2. An employee who prevails in a post-determination hearing shall be entitled to back pay, less mitigating earnings; legal interest; other equitable relief, including correction of personnel records; and reasonable attorney fees and costs. The amount of any monetary award for back pay, interest, and attorney fees shall be determined by the Board, in the exercise of its discretion, based upon the evidence submitted.
- E. Public Reprimand. An administrator shall not reprimand an employee in the presence of the employee's colleagues, teachers (other than the supervising teachers), or in the presence of students or the parents of such students. When reprimand or criticism is deemed necessary, it shall be made with discretion and out of public view and hearing.

F. Personnel Files.

- 1. An employee shall have the right to review the contents of all records of the Board pertaining to the employee originating after initial employment and to have a representative of GESPA accompany him/her in such review. Other examination of an employee's file shall be limited to qualified supervisory personnel, except that GESPA representatives, with an employee's permission, may review such files when necessary for contract administration purposes or to provide the employee representation in other administrative or legal proceedings. Each file shall contain a record indicating who has reviewed it, the date reviewed, and the reason for such review.
- 2. Material relating to work performance or other matters that may be cause for discipline originating after initial employment must be reduced to writing within 45 days, exclusive of the summer vacation period, of the school system administration becoming aware of the facts reflected in the material before being placed in an employee's personnel file. The employee shall be given an opportunity to review and sign the material. The employee's signature shall acknowledge that the employee has reviewed the material but shall not be interpreted to indicate his/her agreement with its contents. Complaints against the employee shall be put in writing with names of complainants, administrative action taken, and remedy clearly stated. The employee may respond in writing to any material, including complaints, which response shall be attached to the file copy of the material in question.
- 3. All recommendations shall be based solely on the contents of the employee's personnel file.

ARTICLE XI - INSURANCE

- A. Board shall provide for each employee, without cost to him/her, group term life and dental insurance. The Board will contribute for each employee no less than seventy-five percent (75%) for Capital Health Plan Insurance monthly to be applied toward payment of the single rate premium for Hospital-Medical-Surgical insurance.
- B. The Board during the life of this Agreement may at its sole option increase or decrease any and/or all of the benefits provided under this plan notifying the GESPA of any such increase(s) or decrease(s) at least thirty (30) days in advance.
- C. An insurance committee consisting of 3 members appointed by each bargaining unit and 3 members appointed by the Superintendent shall be established to investigate insurance alternatives and make recommendations to the Board and their respective members. This committee shall convene in January of each year and shall report its findings to each party prior to the regularly scheduled March Board meeting. The committee shall be advisory in nature and devise its own internal working procedure. Should the committee not convene and make recommendations as required, the Board shall proceed, as it deems appropriate in matters relating to its insurance provisions.

ARTICLES XII - HOURS AND WORKING CONDITIONS

The employee work year shall be as indicated in the chart below:

retary od Service Mg er odants Specialist	10 Month 195 days 10 Month 10 Month - 180 days 10 Month - 180 days 12 Month - 240 days	8 6.5 - 8 2 - 8 2 - 8 8
er ndants Specialist	10 Month - 180 days 10 Month – 180 days	$2-8 \\ 2-8$
ndants Specialist	10 Month - 180 days	$\frac{1}{2} - 8$
Specialist	-	_ ~
•	12 Month – 240 days	o
=		o
1	12 Month – 240 days	8
eceptionist	12 Month – 240 days	8
ecretary	10 Month	8
vice Worker	10 Month – 183 days	2 - 7.5
Assistant	11 Month – 214 days	8
nce Employees	12 Month – 240 days	8
rofessional	10 Month – 191 days	7.5
se Employees	12 Month – 240 days	8
	Assistant nce Employees rofessional	Assistant 11 Month – 214 days nce Employees 12 Month – 240 days rofessional 10 Month – 191 days

(*) These positions carry a range of hours as indicated. Hours are designated based on specific position need.

For the 2013-2015 school years, a committee consisting of 3 members appointed by GESPA and 3 members appointed by the Superintendent, shall be established to review working conditions and make recommendations as needed. The committee shall be advisory in nature and shall devise its own internal working procedure. The committee shall convene in October and shall report its findings to the chief negotiators before December 31 <u>each year</u>.

- A. Compensatory Time. Compensatory time shall be granted when the following provisions are met.
 - 1. Earning of Compensatory Time.
 - a. Pursuant to the provisions of the Fair labor Standards Act and pertinent CFR provisions, the Board may choose to offer compensatory time, at a rate of one and one-half hours for each overtime hour worked, in lieu of overtime compensation, for time spent by employees engaging in duties beyond the normal contractual day causing them to work beyond their normal work week (40 hours).
 - b. Compensatory time is not actually accrued and available for use until the end of the work week during which the additional hours were performed. Further, while long-term additional duties beyond the normal work weeks may be pre-approved by a supervisor and/or a representative of the Superintendent for administrative convenience, compensatory time for carrying out such long-term, extra duties only accrues and becomes usable on a weekly basis at the end of each work week in which the employee carries out the extra duties extending beyond the normal work week.
 - c. Federal law applicable to this bargaining unit's members presently authorized the accrual for compensatory time up to 240 hours; however, the District supervisors shall make every reasonable effort to limit the number of accrued compensatory time hours to 40. Notwithstanding the intention of the parties to manage and restrict compensatory time hours in this manner, employees must either be allowed to continue to accrue compensatory time beyond 40 hours up to the maximum allowable number of 240, or be paid overtime wages at one and one-half times their normal pay rate whenever their supervisors ask or expect them to take additional duties that cause them to have an accrued balance of more than 240 hours of compensatory time, the District must pay appropriate overtime wage compensation for all compensatory hours

- accrued beyond 240;
- d. The nature and extent of employee assignments beyond the normal workday for which compensatory time will be granted shall be determined by the site administrator consistent with the provisions of this Contract.
- e. Compensatory time accrual shall apply to activities, such as faculty meetings, bus duty beyond the normal workday, parent-teacher organization meetings, school open houses and other extra, school related activities that require employees to carry out additional duties beyond their normal work day/work weeks.

2. Use of Compensatory Time.

- a. Consistent with the parties' stated goal of restricting the accrual of compensatory time to a maximum of 40 hours, site administrators shall approve all reasonable employee compensatory time leave requests unless doing so would demonstrably create an unavoidable burden upon the function of the site administrator's operation;
- b. The District may, at its discretion, substitute the payment of overtime wages, at a rate of no less than one and one-half times the employee's normal hourly rate, for accrued compensatory time;
- c. Accrued compensatory time shall remain available for the employee's future use and cannot be forfeited or otherwise determined to have lapsed:
- d. Within the first 30 days of the employee contract year, each site administrator shall provide to employees at the site a copy of the plan for implementing compensatory time at that site that is consistent with the provisions of this section.
- e. Upon an employee's termination, resignation, retirement or separation from employment for any reason, accrued compensatory time shall be converted to into overtime wages and paid to the employee at a rate of not less than one and one-half times the regular rate of compensation.
- B. An employee shall be given written notice of his/her employment status for the forthcoming school year/fiscal year no later than the final day of the employee's school year/fiscal year contract. In the event changes in an employee's appointment are proposed, the employee affected shall be notified promptly in writing. The employer reserves the right to adjust hours of work to meet program needs.

C. Work Break and Lunch Period.

- 1. Work Break. Employees shall be granted one fifteen (15) minute break near the middle of each four (4) consecutive hour work period. Unused work breaks shall not be accumulated nor shall work breaks be scheduled at the beginning or end of a work shift.
- 2. Lunch Period. An unpaid duty-free lunch period of at least thirty (30) minutes shall be provided for any employee scheduled to work more than four (4) consecutive hours.
- D. Cafeteria workers and assistant managers who were certified by the Florida School Food Service Association during the prior school year shall be paid \$150.00 bonus in August of the new school year, provided they are reemployed.
 - 1. One lunch is provided for school food service employees for 180 school days. One breakfast is provided for school food service employees who work in the breakfast program.
 - 2. The School Board will provide three uniforms for all cafeteria employees.

E. Transportation Employees

- 1. Bus drivers shall be paid for actual time worked.
 - a. All bus drivers will be paid a daily minimum of four (4) hours which shall include one (1) additional hour for related duties. In the event the actual driving time exceeds three (3) hours plus one (1) hour for related duties, the driver's salary shall be based on actual driving time plus one (1) hour for related duties.
 - b. Definitions
 - 1. "Driving time" is defined as that time necessary to drive a school bus from a

- central storage location or residence to the first student pick-up of the route and from the last droop- off to the appropriate parking location.
- 2. "Related duties" is defined as any duty assigned or required that does not fall under the definition of driving time.
- 3. "Reposition" is movement of a bus driver from one route to another during the school year or during rerouting in the summer months.
- 4. "Medically complex children" are children who are health impaired that have a physical condition that is chronic in nature.
- 2. Days and hours of other transportation employees will be recommended by the Supervisor of Transportation.
- 3. Field Trip Procedures
 - a. Employees may be employed in addition to their regular duties to drive school buses for field trips and other extracurricular activities, providing they hold the proper license. Regular bus drivers will be paid at a rate of \$9.00 per hour, if paid from school internal accounts, and
 - \$15.00 per hour for all grants, but not less than school internal accounts rate and substitute drivers will be paid at a substitute rate for field trips and extracurricular activities.
 - b. Bus drivers wishing to drive for field trips and other extracurricular activities may be considered by completing a request to be placed on a list for field trips or other extracurricular activities. Bus drivers who request that their names be placed upon such a list will be selected to drive in order of seniority. Each driver on the list will be offered an opportunity to drive for field trips or extracurricular activities before repeat drivers are offered additional trips.
 - c. There will be two (2) documented attempts over a period of two (2) days to contact a driver. If an answering machine is contacted, a message will be left to call the Transportation office. In the event of less than two days notice of a field trip is given, management will use the first available driver according to the seniority list. Drivers who cannot be contacted because of the short notice will not lose their regular rotation.

In the event of a short notice (two hours prior to the trip) the next eligible driver may reject without losing their position on the roster. Except in cases of emergency, in the event a bus driver fails to show for a scheduled field trip, he/she shall forfeit his/her position on that field trip roster for one rotation. Operators who fail to report for assigned trips or who regularly reject trips without legitimate reasons shall be counseled concerning whether they wish to remain on the list. Continuation of either practice shall cause an operator to be deleted from the list. In addition they will not be allowed to make up the trip they failed to show for.

- d. Management has the right to pass over drivers that would earn overtime if assigned a field trip at that time. Drivers passed over will not lose their regular rotation.
- e. All trips assigned for the previous month will be posted in the Transportation Department by the tenth of the month. Postings will show persons assigned, hours, dates and number of trips taken.
- f. When a driver's turn for a field trip occurs during regular working hours, a substitute must be placed on that route. If the regular driver is out past midnight, the substitute is to return for the A.M. route. The driver is to report for the P.M. route.
- g. Trips are to be issued by geographic area unless otherwise requested.
 - a. Work in geographic area
 - b. Work district wide
- 4. Transportation positions available for summer employment for bus drivers shall be filled as follows:
 - a. Available positions shall be posted at each work site as soon as practical prior to the beginning of summer for bus drivers.
 - b. Applicants from within the school system shall be afforded the first opportunity to apply for the available positions.
 - c. Seniority among current employees shall be the determining criteria for the filling of the available positions. If a driver is assigned a position and a grant position later

- becomes available a driver may apply in writing for the posted grant position.
- d. Management reserves the right to assign drivers the routes involving medically complex children without regard to seniority. Medically complex children are defined as children who are health impaired children that have a physical condition which is chronic in nature. Criteria for selection of such drivers shall be experience transporting medically complex children and/or special training relating to providing services to medically complex children.
- 5. Repositioning of drivers:
 - a. Employees desiring to reposition may submit a written request to the Supervisor of Transportation when an open route becomes available.
 - b. The Supervisor of Transportation will make a determination of the repositioning of drivers based on the following:
 - 1. qualifications
 - 2. length of service to the district as a bus driver
 - 6. Bus drivers who serve as Lead Drivers will be paid \underline{a} ten percent (10%) supplement above the salary to which they are otherwise entitled.
- F. The Association and the employer will work collaboratively to comply with any Federal or State law that has an adverse impact on any bargaining unit member. A committee consisting of three members appointed by the bargaining unit and three members appointed by the Superintendent shall be established to work collaboratively to develop a district wide plan to develop implementation and guideline procedures relating to any federal or state law. This committee shall convene and shall report its findings to the School Board at a board meeting. The committee shall be advisory in nature and devise its own internal working procedure. Hereafter, the policies and procedures of the Transportation Department found in the Gadsden County School Bus Driver Handbook shall be referred to as "The Handbook". Any changes to "The Handbook" that impact wages and terms of conditions of employment, shall be negotiated pursuit to Chapter 447.

G MAINTENANCE AND CUSTODIAL/JANITORIAL ON-CALL AND CALL BACK PROCEDURE

Definitions:

After-Hours – For this document, on-call and after-hours are synonymous and interchangeable.

On-Call – The status of an employee that has agreed to be available for a specified time after normal business hours.

On-Call Hours – The time outside of normal business hours. The following schedules are current but are subject to change. Schedule changes would not require further Board action for on-call.

Maintenance Schedule

Normal Schedule – 4:00 pm to 7:30 am Monday through Friday and all-day holidays and weekends.

Summer Schedule -5:00 pm to 7:00 am Monday through Thursday and all-day Friday, holidays and weekends.

On-Call Work Week - An on-call work week starts at 4:00 PM Monday and runs to 7:30 AM the following Monday.

Custodial Schedule

Custodial On-call schedule is optional at the discretion of the principal at each school. Schedules may vary based on normal working hours for each custodian.

Call-Back – Call-back is when an employee has been dispatched back to work after normal business hours.

On-Call Obligation:

An on-call employee is not required to remain on site but is required to be available and in fit condition for duty. Fit condition shall include refraining from the use of alcohol and/or other substances which may impair the employees' ability to drive and perform required duties while on-call.

In the event an on-call person falls sick during his appointed time, he shall immediately notify his supervisor so duties can be assigned to another employee.

If supplied, on-call employees are required to wear their district issued cell phone. When contacted, the on-call employee is required to respond within 20 minutes and when called-back to work, should be onsite within 90 minutes. On-call employees shall ensure they can be reached when called.

On-Call and Call-Back Pay:

There are 168 hours per week. Subtract the normal 40-hour work week and it leaves 128 on-call hours. On-call pay shall be calculated at \$1.00 per hour.

When called-back to work after hours, an on-call employee shall receive their normal hourly pay rate while on the job. This is in addition to the \$1.00 per hour rate. There shall be a 2-hour minimum for call-back.

The on-call employee shall be responsible for logging and submitting call-back time. Travel time is not calculated as time worked.

Overtime or compensatory time shall be only accrued on hours worked over 40 per week. On-call hours are not counted as hours worked. On-call rate is added to the employee's normal hourly rate when calculating overtime.

ARTICLE XIII - TERMINAL PAY

- A. All payments made pursuant to this Article shall be subject to law and rules and regulations of the Florida State Board of Education.
- B. Terminal pay for accumulated sick leave will, except as hereinafter otherwise indicated, be provided to all full-time employees at resignation without retirement, at normal retirement, or to the beneficiary if such service is terminated by death. The sick leave days used in calculating the amount of such terminal pay shall not include any such days earned otherwise than in full-time service of this School District. Such terminal pay shall not exceed an amount determined as follows:
 - 1. For the individual herself/himself, upon separation from such service by resignation without retirement, PROVIDED that he/she must then have been in the full-time creditable service of this School District for at least twenty (20) years: the daily rate of pay of the individual at that time multiplied by one hundred (100) percent times the number of days of accumulated sick leave.
 - 2. For the individual herself/himself, upon normal retirement, PROVIDED that he/she must then have been in the full-time creditable service of this School District for at least ten (10) creditable years, a sum determined by multiplying the individual's then current average daily rate of pay by her/his number of days of accumulated sick leave, times a percentage figure depending on her/his number of years of such service, as hereinafter indicated:

```
-After the 10th year 50%
```

- -After the 11th year 50%
- -After the 12th year 50%
- -After the 13th year 65%
- -After the 14th year 70%
- -After the 15th year 75%
- -After the 16th year 80%
- -After the 17th year 85%
- -After the 18th year 90%
- -After the 19th year 95%
- -After the 20th year 100%
- 3. For the beneficiary, upon the death of the individual in the service of this School District, a sum determined by multiplying the decedent's then current average daily rate of pay by her/his number of days of accumulated sick leave, times a percentage figure depending on her/his number of years of such service, as hereinafter indicated:
 - -During the first 3 years 35%
 - -During the next 3 years 40%
 - -During the next 3 years 45%
 - -During the next 3 years 50%
 - -During the 13th year 60%
 - -During the 14th year 65%
 - -During the 15th year 70%
 - -During the 16th year 75%
 - -During the 17th year 80%
 - -During the 18th year 85%
 - -During the 19th year 90%
 - -During the 20th year 95%
 - -During and after the 21st year 100%

Such terminal pay, when paid upon resignation without retirement, or upon normal retirement, shall be paid only where the individuals resignation or retirement is concurrent in time with her/his separation from the full-time service of this School District, except those employees enrolled in DROP, and then only if he/she is resigning or retiring under favorable circumstances, and not, for example, if the

individual is being or has been dismissed by the Board, or if proceedings for such dismissal are pending. Further, such payment shall not be made if, within three (3) calendar years preceding the individual's separation from the full-time service of this School District, the individual has or shall have been convicted, under the laws of the United States of America or any State thereof, of a felony. The plea of guilty in any court, or the decision of guilty by any court, or the forfeiture of a bond in any court of law, or the written acknowledgment of having so committed any such offense, duly witnessed and made to the Superintendent or his duly appointed representative or the School Board, shall, for the purpose of this Article, have the same effect as that of a conviction of the offense.

- C. "Normal retirement," is defined as having 10 years of creditable service and age 62; or 30 years of creditable service regardless of age (this can include credit for up to 4 years of military service). For those employees who elect to participate in DROP, compensation will be disbursed according to School Board Policy.
- D. Terminal pay for accumulated sick leave paid to any person pursuant to this Article XIII shall totally replace and be in lieu of any and all payments to which the recipient might otherwise be entitled pursuant to any rule or other provision by the Board relating to terminal pay for accumulated sick leave.

ARTICLE XIV - PROFESSIONAL COMPENSATION

Salaries shall be paid to the employee on a monthly basis.

- A. Classroom Coverage. An employee may be placed in charge of a classroom under the following circumstances:
 - 1. An employee may be assigned to a classroom for up to two hours when the unanticipated absence of a certified teacher requires such classroom coverage. If an employee is assigned to provide such coverage for more than two hours during a day, the site administrator shall compensate the employee for the total hours worked during the day in this capacity under the provisions of paragraph 2 below. In circumstances of unanticipated absence that extend beyond two hours, site administrators shall, consistent with other staffing needs, assign one employee to provide coverage during the entire period rather than two or more employees at various times throughout the day. Site administrators shall, where possible, assign for this purpose only those employees who have indicated an interest in receiving such assignments.
 - 2. When a teacher notifies a site administrator that s/he is sick, going to be on personal leave, or on In-Line-of Duty, an employee may be assigned as a substitute teacher. Administrators shall, consistent with other staffing needs, assign one employee to provide coverage during the entire period of absence rather than two or more employees at various times throughout the period. Site administrators shall, where possible, assign for this purpose only those employees who have indicated an interest in receiving such assignments. If the employee is assigned to provide such coverage for more than two hours during a day, the employee will be paid one and one-half times their regular hourly rate of pay or at the current substitute teacher rate, whichever is greater, for the total time worked as a substitute, including any time worked during the day in the status described in paragraph A above.
- B. Automobile Allowance: An employee covered by this Contract who uses his/her automobile for School Board business shall be compensated for such travel at the current rate established by the Board. Such mileage reimbursement shall not include routine travel to or from the employee's home and an assigned work location. In order to receive mileage reimbursement, the employee must complete the proper forms and have the proper authorization as provided in Board policy.
- C. Employees who are required to be on call District-wide and carry an emergency phone that significantly restricts their freedom of movement and may necessitate their returning to the work site may use their assigned county vehicle to travel between their home and regular work site as well as to travel to the site of any emergency during the days that they are assigned such district-wide on-call assignment.
- D. Employees who are required to participate in Staff Development outside their regular workday will be compensated at their hourly rate of pay, including overtime where applicable.
- E. Employment after retirement Beginning July 1, 2008 all retirees who remain unemployed for the appropriate time as defined by law and are reemployed with the School Board to appropriate positions as defined by F.S. 121.09 (9) (b) (3) will be placed on the salary schedule at Step 0 for their appropriate job assignment. Retirees will have the ability to move through normal step progressions for each year of service. Retirees who return to service with the School Board will remain on annual contract status until their relationship with the district is severed.

ARTICLE XV - AMENDMENT AND DURATION

A. Entire Agreement.

- 1. The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations resulting in this Contract, each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to any and all subjects or matters not removed by law from the area of collective bargaining and that the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties after exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth in this Contract. This Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the parties and concludes collective bargaining for its term, subject only to a mutual agreement by the parties to modify the Contract. Such changes shall be reduced to writing, ratified and signed by the parties, and shall become an amendment to this Contract.
- 2. The Board and GESPA each voluntarily and unqualifiedly waive the right, and each agrees that the other shall not be obligated, to bargain collectively with respect to any subject or matter not specifically referred to or covered in this Contract, even though such subject or matter may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both of the parties at the time they negotiated or signed this Contract. As an exception to this provision, the parties will enter into negotiations that are necessary to address changes in terms and conditions of employment mandated by State or federal legislation.
- B. If a provision of this Contract is declared illegal or invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, or rendered invalid by reason of subsequently enacted legislation, such action shall not invalidate the remaining provisions. In the event of such occurrence, the parties to enter into immediate negotiations for the purpose of arriving at a mutually satisfactory replacement for the part declared illegal or invalid.
- C. This Contract shall be effective on the date of its ratification by both parties and shall remain in full force and effect through June 30, 2019. New provisions shall be effective on the date of ratification unless a provision provides otherwise by its terms.

For the Gadsden Educational Staff Professional Association (GESPA)	For The School Board of Gadsden County
GESPA President	Chairperson
Date	Date
Big Bend Executive Director	Superintendent of Schools
Date	Date
	Chief Negotiator
	Date

APPENDIX A-1 - GUIDE TO POSITIONS

FOR APPENDIX A

NON-INSTRUCTIONAL SALARY SCHEDULE, DISTRICT/SCHOOL LEVEL 2017-2019

PAY GRADE 1:	Educational Aide, Clerical Assistant, Media Assistant, Parent Liaison, ESE Self Help
	Assistant-No College
PAY GRADE 2:	Educational Paraprofessional, Clerical Assistant, Media Assistant -AA Degree or
	Equiv.
PAY GRADE 3:	Educational Paraprofessional, Clerical Assistant, Media Assistant -Bachelors Degree
PAY GRADE 4	Custodial Assistant, Bus Attendant
PAY GRADE 5:	Lead Custodian, Mechanic I, Warehouse Worker, Maintenance Assistant
PAY GRADE 6:	Bus Driver
PA Y GRADE 7:	Cafeteria Worker
PAY GRADE 8:	Assistant Cafeteria Manager
PAY GRADE 9:	Receptionist-Xerox, Assistant Secretary
PAY GRADE 10:	Secretary I
PAY GRADE 11:	Secretary II
PAY GRADE 12	Routing, Parts & Inventory Specialist, Maintenance Worker
PAY GRADE 13	Parts Manager, Mechanic II,
PAY GRADE 14	Audio Visual Equip. Technician, Boiler Mechanic, Electrician, Plumber,
	AC/Refrig Mechanic, Fire & Safety Inspector, Head Mechanic, Carpenter
PAY GRADE 15	Lead Plumbing/Gas Mechanic, Lead Electrician, Lead HVAC Refrigeration
	Mechanic, Lead Boiler Mechanic and Lead Carpenter

Salaries are annual amounts based on the number of days indicated. Positions requiring less work days than those shown will be paid based on the salary rate for the classification times the number of days employed during the regular employment period.

Salaries for food service employees are based on 7.5 hours per day. Rates for food service employees who are hired to work less than 7.5 hours per day shall be determined by dividing the applicable annual rate by 183 days and by

7.5 hours per day, then multiplying the hourly rate times the hours and days to be worked. Hours worked by school food service employees shall be at the discretion of the School Food Service Supervisor.

Cafeteria workers and assistant managers who were certified by the Florida School Food Service Association during the prior school year shall be paid \$150.00 bonus in August of the new school year, provided they are reemployed and included on the current membership roster of the Florida School Food Service Association.

Lunch is provided for school food service employees for 180 school days. One breakfast is provided for school food service employees who work in the breakfast program.

Non-instructional Personnel will receive their step increases based upon completed years of experience and one classification, as verified by the District, each year beginning July 1 as reflected in the salary schedule in Appendix A.

The Superintendent may recommend that a new employee be credited with a maximum of five years of previous experience, based upon the individual's job training and/or knowledge of the position for which employed. The Superintendent may recommend that an employee be placed in a lower step than to which he/she might normally be placed, or held at the salary paid for the previous year, based upon limited experience and/or failure to perform his/her duties in a satisfactory manner.

APPENDIX A – NON-INSTRUCTIONAL SALARY SCHEDULE DISTRICT/SCHOOL LEVEL 2017-2019

	TCHRAIDE	TCHRAIDE	TCHRAIDE	OTH TRANS	CUSTODIAN	DRIVERS	FOOD PREP	FOOD SUPV	RECPTION	SECRETARY	SECRETARY	OTH MAINT	MECHANIC	TECHNICIAN	OTHR MAINT
PAY- GRADE	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15
STEP															
0	16939	17783	18908	17503	20710	11030	14240	15422	23692	24536	25099	23973	28476	30489	34878
1	17108	17953	19078	17670	20890	11226	14359	15541	23929	24784	25381	24356	28925	31012	35970
2	17277	18120	19246	17840	21069	11425	14478	15659	24164	25031	25662	24738	29375	31532	37063
3	17445	18290	19416	18008	21249	11621	14596	15778	24401	25279	25943	25122	29826	32054	38155
4	17615	18459	19584	18177	21429	11817	14714	15897	24637	25526	26224	25504	30276	32575	39246
5	17783	18595	19753	18346	21609	12015	14832	16014	24874	25775	26507	25887	30727	33098	40339
6	17953	18796	19922	18515	21790	12212	14950	16132	25109	26022	26787	26269	31177	33619	41430
7	18120	18976	20091	18684	21970	12409	15068	16250	25347	26269	27069	26652	31626	34141	42523
8	18290	19133	20259	18853	22149	12606	15187	16369	25583	26517	27350	27035	32077	34662	43616
9	18459	19303	20429	19021	22330	12802	15305	16497	25819	26764	27632	27418	32527	35185	44707
10	18627	19472	20596	19191	22510	13000	15422	16604	26056	27013	27912	27800	32977	35706	45800
11	18796	19640	20766	19358	22691	13197	15541	16723	26292	27260	28194	28183	33428	36228	46892
12	18966	19809	20935	19528	22871	13394	15659	16841	26528	27507	28476	28565	33878	36750	47985
13	19133	19978	21103	19697	23050	13590	15778	16958	26764	27755	28758	28949	34328	37271	49077
14	19303	20146	21272	19865	23231	13789	15897	17078	27001	28002	29038	29331	34778	37792	50221
15	19472	20316	21442	20034	23411	13985	16014	17196	27238	28251	29320	29714	35228	38314	51261
16	19640	20484	21609	20204	23591	14181	16132	17314	27473	28498	29601	30096	35679	38836	52353
17	19809	20654	22060	20596	24086	14378	16250	17432	28138	28745	29882	30952	36129	39879	53467

For the 2017-2018 school year a onetime bonus of \$500.00 will be provided. For the 2018-2019 school year a 3% increase to the base salary.

APPENDIX B

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING (MOU)

BETWEEN

THE GADSDEN COUNTY CLASSROOM TEACHERS ASSOCIATION, THE GADSDEN EDUCATIONAL STAFF PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION

AND

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF GADSDEN COUNTY, FLORIDA

The Gadsden County Classroom Teachers Association (GCCTA), the Gadsden Educational Staff Professional Association (GESPA) and the School Board of Gadsden County (SBGC) hereby tentatively agree to the provisions set out below and will support the ratification of such provisions by the members of the GCCTA and GESPA bargaining units and the School Board of Gadsden County:

In an effort to attract and retain high quality employees to The School Board of Gadsden County and advance the District's goals and objectives contained in its Strategic Continuous Improvement Plan and the Schools of Hope (SOH) application, specifically and expressly awarded to George W. Munroe Elementary School (GWM), the following modifications are agreed upon by the parties on this _____ day of March, 2018 and will be subject to annual review based on student performance data, available funds and on mutual agreement each year.

The parties further recognize that the successful execution of the Schools of Hope Grant is wholly dependent upon the cooperative and collaborative efforts of the parties.

Therefore, the parties agree as follows:

- The Parties agree that the execution of this MOU constitutes support of the goals and objectives of SOH. The parties further agree that said signature does not constitute agreement to modify the existing Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) or to negotiate additional language. The parties, however, agree to engage and use their best efforts to develop a mutually agreeable plan to address reforms consistent with the objectives of SOH and according to Article IX, Section G of the GCCTA CBA or Article XII, Section F of the GESPA CBA.
- 2. The parties agree to use best efforts to develop a negotiated, mutually agreed upon implementation plan in the areas identified by the parties as part of the Plan. The signature of the Union President(s) on the MOU does not constitute an agreement to (a) reopen or otherwise modify the CBA, unless and until a subsequent negotiated time specific waiver or other agreement has been mutually agreed upon by the Gadsden County Classroom Teachers Association, the Gadsden Educational Staff Professional Association and the School Board of Gadsden County or (b) limit or waive its rights and protections under the Florida Constitution, the Florida Public Employees' Relations Act and other applicable laws.

- The parties agree that any items in the grant that impact wages, hours or terms and conditions of employment or that may modify the current CBA are subject to bargaining in accordance with Chapter 447.
- 4. Any items relating to the SOH Grant or Plan that are unsuccessfully negotiated between the parties specifically for the purpose of applying for or receiving the Schools of Hope award will not be subject to the impasse procedures set forth in Chapter 447. Neither party will unilaterally declare impasse under Chapter 447 during negotiations of any provisions specifically for the purpose of applying for or receiving the SOH award.
- 5. In the event that negotiations result in modification to the existing CBA, the Gadsden County Classroom Teachers Association, the Gadsden Educational Staff Professional Association and the School Board of Gadsden County agree that such modifications expire upon either the expiration of the Schools of Hope Grant or upon the expiration of the funding of the grant, whichever occurs first.
- 6. The Gadsden County Classroom Teachers Association, the Gadsden Educational Staff Professional Association and the School Board of Gadsden County agree that if bargaining according to this MOU results in any modification to the current CBA in order to comply with Schools of Hope requirements, then such modification(s) will not operate as the status quo (it being understood that said SOH modifications shall expire at the end of the term of the current MOU unless otherwise mutually extended by the parties).
- The parties agree that after good faith negotiations should there fail to be a fully ratified and non-imposed agreement; the parties are released from any obligation to continue participation in the Schools of Hope Grant.

The parties hereby agree to the following for the 2017-2018 and 2018-2019 school years: The parties will meet annually to address possible changes to the MOU necessary to implementing the FDOE requirements and timelines of the Schools of Hope Grant.

I. Recruitment and Retention Supplement

- A. The District, through the Schools of Hope grant, will provide monetary recruitment/retention incentives up to a maximum amount of five thousand dollars (\$5,000.00) to new hires who agree to be assigned to the aforementioned school and meet the following criteria.
 - a. To qualify for a recruitment incentive, the new hire must agree in writing, by means of a job offer letter provided by the District, that he/she agrees to be assigned to GWM for the 2018-2019 school year; agrees to serve the 2018-2019 school year; he/she is certified in-field by the Florida Department of Education to instruct one or more of the following grade levels: Elementary Education (K 6), Prekindergarten/Primary Education (age 3 through Grade 3), Exceptional Student Education (ESE), and, is assigned to teach in said grade levels.

- b. A recruitment incentive of two thousand five hundred dollars (\$2,500), minus standard deductions, will be paid to the employee within thirty (30) days, who are hired on or before July 31, 2018.
- c. If the employee is hired on or after July 31, 2018, but before September 30, 2018, he/she will be eligible to receive a recruitment incentive in the amount of one thousand five hundred dollars (\$1,500), minus standard deductions. This amount will be paid, within 30 days of employment, to the employee who is newly hired.
- d. The new hire who meets all aforementioned requirements in paragraph a, and either paragraphs b or c, above, as well as all other instructional staff employed at GWM, will receive an additional incentive as noted in the table below, if he/she completes the school year as a regular employee, is reappointed for the 2019 -2020 school year, and affirms in writing his/her commitment to remain at GWM for the 2019-2020 school year. This amount will be paid within thirty (3) calendar days of June 30, 2019.

Retention	
Instructional Staff	Highly Effective
Core Instructional personnel (including classroom teacher, instructional specialists, ESE self-contained)	\$2,500.00
Non-core instructional personnel (instructional specialist, ESE resource teacher, media specialist)	\$1,500.00

II. Performance Pay for Proficiency

A. Through the Schools of Hope grant, all instructional personnel, including instructional specialists, may earn a \$1,000 bonus if the school's 2017-2018 letter grade is a "C" or better. Instructional personnel includes employees responsible for providing or facilitating instruction in the areas of reading and or mathematics. Additional performance pay, through the Schools of Hope grant, will be paid as reflected in the chart below.

Retention	
Performance Pay for Proficiency	
Instructional (Certified) Staff	Award
Core Instructional personnel (including classroom teacher, instructional specialists, ESE self-contained) who receive at least 50% proficiency as evidenced by the English Language Arts (ELA) Florida Standards Assessment	\$1,000.00

Core Instructional personnel (including classroom teacher, instructional specialists, ESE self-contained) who receive at least 60% proficiency as evidenced by the English Language Arts (ELA) Florida Standards Assessment	\$2,500.00
Core Instructional personnel (including classroom teacher, instructional specialists, ESE self-contained) who receive at least 70% proficiency as evidenced by the English Language Arts (ELA) Florida Standards Assessment	\$3,000.00
Core Instructional personnel (including classroom teacher, instructional specialists, ESE self-contained) who receive at least 80% proficiency as evidenced by the English Language Arts (ELA) Florida Standards Assessment	\$3,500.00

- B. All bonuses will be paid within 30 days of the release of the school's letter grade.
- C. All personnel at GWM must work at least 99 days at the location to be eligible for any performance pay award bonus.
- D. Instructional paraprofessionals may earn up to a \$750.00 bonus if the school's 2017-2018 letter grade is a "C" or better. The instructional paraprofessional who earned an annual performance evaluation of effective and the school's 2017-2018 letter grade is a "C" or better, will earn a bonus of \$500.00. The instructional paraprofessional who earned an annual performance evaluation of highly effective and the school's 2017-2018 letter grade is a "C" or better, will earn a bonus of \$750.00. The individual must have earned an annual performance evaluation of either effective or highly effective.
- E. If the school's 2017 2018 letter grade is a "C" or better, office personnel, cafeteria staff, and custodial personnel who earned an annual performance evaluation of effective will earn a bonus of \$250.00. Aforementioned personnel who earned an annual performance evaluation of highly effective will earn a bonus of \$500.00 if the 2017 2018 letter grade is a "C" or better.

III. Definitions

Recruitment is defined as instructional personnel who are new to GWM. Instructional
personnel who transfer from an existing position within the Gadsden County School
District will qualify for recruitment incentives if they have a VAM score of Effective or
higher.

- All recruitment, retention and performance bonus amounts will be paid in a separate check from an employee's regularly scheduled payroll distribution and will be taxed according to the IRS regulations.
- Other rewards/incentives/stipends that are already in place for professional development, continuing education units and additional certification shall be utilized as enhancements to the aforementioned supplements if they are annually met.
- 4. All performance pay disputes and evaluations will be resolved through the CBA grievance process.
- 5. Teachers, where applicable, are defined in accordance with the GCCTA master contract. Non-instructional personnel are defined in accordance with the GESPA master contract.

IV. Personnel Exempt from Financial Incentives

- 1. All substitute personnel
- 2. Itinerant teachers who workday or work week is primarily at a location other than GWM

Gadsden County School District

Signed this day: April 24, 2018

Roger P. Wilton

Superintendent

Rocky Pace

Chief Negotiator

Gadsden County Classroom Teachers Association

Signed this day: April 24, 2018

President GCCTA

Bargaining Chair, GCCTA

Gadsden Educational Staff Profession

Association:

President GESPA

Bargaining Chair, GESPA

SUMMARY SHEET

RECOMMENDATION TO SUPERINTENDENT FOR SCHOOL BOARD AGENDA

AGENDA ITEM NO. 4a
Date of School Board Meeting: May 29, 2018
TITLE OF AGENDA ITEM: Custodial Supplies (Bid No. 1718-01) – District Wide
DIVISION: Department of Facilities (Example: Secondary Education, Property Records, etc.)
This is a CONTINUATION of a current project, grant, etc.
PURPOSE AND SUMMARY OF ITEM: School Board approval to accept the following
vendors submitting responsive bids for Bid No. 1718-01 - Custodial Supplies - District
Wide: Office Depot, Osceola Supply, Inc., POSS, Inc. and Southeastern Paper
Group.
FUND SOURCE: 110
AMOUNT: Amounts per Bid Submittal
PREPARED BY: Bill Hunter
POSITION: Director of Facilities
INTERNAL INSTRUCTIONS TO BE COMPLETED BY PREPARER
Number of ORIGINAL SIGNATURES NEEDED by preparer
SUPERINTENDENT'S SIGNATURE: page(s) numbered
CHAIRMAN'S SIGNATURE: page(s) numbered
Be sure that the COMPTROLLER has signed the budget page

Custodial Supplies Bid Comparison sheet

Instructions for reading this spreadsheet:

The cells highlighted in yellow are low bid. Where size and quantity differed between bidders, low bid was determined by breaking down the cost to per oz or total amount of mixed chemical. This allowed us to fairly compare items. The cells highlighted in green are 2nd lowest bid but our award recommendation. The Blue highlighted cells are floor finish. Because of the varing types of finish we will be using some from each vendor, monitoring their performance to determine which we prefer.

Color Key:	Low Bid	Recommended Award	Product Comparison
------------	---------	-------------------	--------------------

Award Recommendation: We recommend awarding contracts to Office Depot, Osceola Supply Inc., POSS LLC and Southern Paper Group.

		All American Poly					Central P	Office Depot				Osceola Supply, Inc.					POS	S, LLC		Southeastern Paper Group				UniPak					
item Description (Pricing good for Two (2) years with the option to renew annually for a maximum of 3- (1) one year extensions if mutually agreed upon.]	Unit/Size (Each, Case, Carton, Etc.)	Quote Price (Per Unit/Size)	Quote Price (Per Pallet Quantity If applicable	Quote Price (If delivered directly to warehou se)	directly to school	Unit/Size	H	Quote Price (If delivered directly to warehou se)	Quote Price (If delivered directly to school site)	Quote Price (Per Unit/Size)	(Per Pallet Quantity - If	Quote Price (If delivered directly to warehou se)		Unit/Size	Quote Price (Per Pallet Quantity If applicable	Quote Price (ff delivered directly to warehou se)	directly to school	Unit/Size	Quote Price (Per Pallet Quantity If applicable)	Quote Price (if delivered directly to warehou se)	Quote Price (if delivered directly to school site)	Quote Price (Per Unit/Size)	Quote Price (Per Pallet Quantity if applicable	warehou	Quote Price (If delivered directly to school site)	Unit/Size	Quote Price (Per Pallet Quantity If applicable)	warehou	directly to scho
Acritan Bowl Mops	Each									\$11.02	n/a	\$11.02	\$11.02			1		\$0.69	\$0.69	\$0.69	\$0.69	\$0.52	n/a	\$0.52	\$0.52				
All-purpose Cleaner	1 Gal/Case of 4									\$45.71	n/a	\$45.71	\$45.71	\$26.25	5			\$26.00	\$25.00	\$26.00	\$26.00	\$28.76 (5 gal	n/a	\$28.76 (5 gal)	\$28.76 (5 gal)				
All-purpose Cleaner	Single Use Packets/Case/Quantity*									\$109.99 (100 per pkt)	n/a	\$109.99 (100 per pkt	\$109.99 (100 per pkt)					\$33.00 (case 72-2 oz pits)	\$33.00 (case 72-2 oz pka	\$33.00 (case 72-4 oz plos	\$33.00 (case 72-2 oz pica)	\$28.33 (50-20z	n/a	\$28.33 (50-20z.)	\$28.33 (50-2oz.)				
Anti-Bacterial Hand Soap	1 Gal/Case of 4				1					\$46.08	n/a			\$17.63	3			\$28.57	\$26.00	\$28.57	\$28.57	\$33.12	n/a	\$33.12	\$33.12				
Brooms, push 36" w/5 screw type																													
handle mixed horsehair, durene border, T. plastic ctr.										\$39.59	n/a	\$39.59	\$39.59					\$29.42	\$29.42	\$29.42	\$29.42	\$26.11	n/s	\$26,11	\$26,11				
Brooms, push 48" w/5 screw type handle mixed horsehair, durene border, T. plastic ctr.	Each																												
Brooms, stick warehouse, large #36 lb. broom com filler 1 wire	Each									\$5.59	n/a	\$5.59	\$5.59	\$8.11	1			\$8.57	\$8.57	\$8.57	\$8.57								
band 4 string bands	0-45		-	-	-	-		-		642.47	p.fo	642.47	212 47	*0.04	9			\$10.70	\$10.70	\$10.70	\$10.70	\$6.79	200	\$6.70	\$6.79	_	_		+
Buffing Pads Black 13*	Box of 5		-	+		-			-	\$13.47				\$6.08 \$12.44		-		\$10.70				\$25.90			\$5.79			-	-
Buffing Pads Black 20"	Box of 5		-	-	-	-		-	-	\$25.90						-						\$6.71			\$6.71				+
Buffing Pads Green 13"	Box of 5		-	-	-	-				\$13.57				\$6.06			-	\$10.70										-	-
Buffing Pads Green 20"	Box of 5									\$26.18	n/a			\$12.44			-	\$20.00				\$12.97			\$12.97		-	-	-
Buffing Pads Red 13"	Box of 5									\$12.99	n/a			\$6.08			1	\$10.70				\$13.21			\$13.21		-		-
Buffing Pads Red 20"	Box of 5			1				-		\$34.59	n/a	\$34.59	\$34.59	\$12.44	4			\$20.00	\$20.00	\$20.00	\$20.00	\$12.97	n/a	\$12.97	\$12.97		-		
Can Liner 24x26 (High Density - 8 mic.)	Box of 1,000		\$24.33	3 \$24.3	3	\$17.00	\$2,040.00	\$17.00	\$21.00	\$18.41	n/a	\$16.41	\$18.41	\$13,74	4			\$19.32	\$18.00	\$19.32	\$19.32	\$19.29	n/a	\$19.29	\$19.29			\$13.25	4
Can Liner 24x33 (High Density - 8 mic.)	Box of 1,000		\$24.33	3 \$24.3	3	\$17.90	\$2,148.00	\$17.90	\$21.90	\$25.30	n/a	\$25.30	\$25,30	\$14.25	5			\$25.72	\$24.00	\$25.72	\$25,72	\$26.47	n/a	\$26.47	\$26.47			\$15.80)
Can Liner 30x37 (High Density - 10 mic.)	Box of 500		\$20.30	\$20.3	0	\$19.20	\$1,920.00	\$19.20	\$23.20	\$20.51	n/a	\$20.51	\$20.51	815.50	0			\$19.86	\$18.50	\$19.86	\$19.86	\$19.77	n/a	\$19.77	\$19.77			\$13.90	,
Can Liner 38x58 Black (Low Density - 1.25/1.3 mic.)	Box of 100		\$15.20	6 \$15.2	6	\$15.30	\$1,224.00	\$15.30	\$19.34	\$24.20	n/a	\$24.20	\$24.20	\$17.30	2			\$21.86	\$20.15	\$21.86	\$21.86	\$18.19	n/a	\$18.19	\$18.19			\$14.25	3
Can Liner 55 Gallon (High Density - 16 mic.)	Box of 100		\$15.20	6 \$15.2	6					\$24.33	n/a	\$24.33	\$24.33	\$26.26 (88)				\$26.98 (200)	\$25.00	\$26.98	\$26.98	\$24.22	n/a	\$24.22	\$24.22			\$9.85	5
Carpet Extract Cleaner	Case of 4									\$52.34	n/a	\$52.34	\$52.34	\$31.74	4			\$38.00	\$33.80	\$38.00	\$38.00	\$33.23	n/a	\$33.23	\$33.23				
Cleaner Degreaser Used at 3 Concentrates	Case of 4									\$35.00	n/a	\$35.00	\$35.00	\$21.17	7			\$28.00	\$27.00	\$28.00	\$28.00	\$20.07	n/a	\$20.07	\$20.07				
Cleaner Degreaser Used at 3 Concentrates	Single Use Packets/Case/Quantity*									\$74.10 (100 per pkt	n/a	\$74.10 (100 per pkt	\$74.10 (100 per pkt)					\$46.00 (144 case)	\$46.00 (144 case	\$46.00 (144 case	\$46.00 (144 case)	\$37.95 (50 case	n/a	\$37.95 (50 case)	\$37.95 (50 case)				
Cleaner Hydro Peroxide Modified, Multipurpose	2 Liter/Case of 4									\$77.25	n/a	\$77.25	\$77.25					\$56.00 (4-1gal.)	\$54.00	\$56.00 (4-1gml	\$56.00 (4-1gal.)	\$25.46 (2-1 3 liter	n/a	\$25.46 (2-1.3 liter)	\$25.46 (2-1.3 liter)				
Cleaner Hydro Peroxide Modified, Multipurpose	Single Use Packets/Case/Quantity*																												
Cleaning Rags	Box of 200									\$14.24	n/a	\$14.24						\$46.00 (25# Box)	\$48.00 (25# Box	\$46.00 (25# Box	\$46.00 (25# Box	\$0.72 (Box 288	n/a	\$0.72 (Box 288)	\$0.72 (Box 288)				
Commercial Corn Brooms	12" Each									\$5.59	n/a	\$5.59	\$5.59									\$5.36	n/a	\$5.36	\$5.36				
Contoured Bowl Brush	Set/Each									\$1.99	n/a	\$1.99	\$1.99									\$0.66 (100 case	n/a	\$0.66 (100 case)	\$0.66 (100 case)				
Custodial Carts with Bags	Each					-				\$249.98	n/a	\$249.99	\$249.99	\$160.4	0			\$115.00	\$115.00	\$115.00	\$115.00	\$88.06	n/a	\$88.08	\$88.08				
Deodorant (Highly Dilutable)	1 Gal/Case of 4			i 326						\$88.36	n/a	\$88.36	\$88.36	\$18.8	7			\$34.00	\$33.00	\$34.00	\$34.00	\$52.39	n/a	\$52.39	\$52.39				
Deodorant (Highly Dilutable)	Single Use Packets/Case/Quantity*						i			\$163.99 (100 per pkt	n/a	\$163.99 (100 per pld						\$32.00 (1 oz per pk)	\$32.00 (1 oz per pk	\$32.00 (1 oz per pk	\$32.00 (1 oz per pk)	\$48.91 (60-1 oz		\$48.91 (50-1 oz)	\$48.91 (50-1 oz)				
Disinfectant Cleaner	2 Liter/Case of 4									\$68.05	n/a							\$38.00	\$37.00	\$38.00	\$38.00	\$29.60	n/a	\$29.60	\$29.60				

Custodial Supplies Bid Comparison sheet

Disinfectant Cleaner	Single Use Packets/Case/Quantity*		\$62.99 (100 per pld)	n/a	\$62.99 (100 per pkt)	\$62.99 (100 per pkt)		\$39. (144 ca		\$39.45 (144 case	\$39.45 (144 case)	\$60.69 (50-2 az)	n/a	\$60.69 (50-2 oz)	\$60.69 (50-2 oz)		
Disinfectant Spray Cleaner	Pk of 6 per case		44.25 (pk12)	n/a	44.25 (pk12)	44.25 (pk12)		\$39. (12 ca		\$39.95 (12 case	\$39.95	\$30.76 (12-17oz)	n/a	\$30.76 (12-17og)	\$30.76 (12-17gz)		
Draw & Tie Can Liners (10-15 gal/24x28)	Box of 300		\$11.50 (Box 200)	n/a	\$11.50 (Box 200)	\$11.50 (Bax 200)											
Oraw & Tie Can Liners (10-15 pal/33x38)	Box of 150		\$9.94 (Box	n/a	9.94 (Box	\$9.94 (Box											
Oust Mop Frame 24"	Each		\$2.99	n/a	\$2.99	\$2.99	\$3.10	\$3.	10 \$3.	0 \$3.10	\$3.10	\$2.03	n/a	\$2.03	\$2.03		
Oust Mop Frame 36"	Each		\$8.99	n/a	\$8.99	\$8.99		\$3.				\$3.74	n/a				_
	Each		\$4.99	n/a	\$4.99	\$4.99		\$5.				\$3.54	n/a		\$3.54	_	
oust Mop Frame 48"			\$8.69		\$8.69	\$8.69		\$7.									
Oust Mop Frame Handle	Each			n/a								\$5.03	n/a		\$5.03	_	
Oust Mop Head 24"	Each		\$6.99	n/a	\$6.99	\$6.99		\$7.				\$5.11	n/a		\$5.11		
Oust Mop Head 36"	Each		\$8.99	n/a	\$8.99	\$8.99		\$8.	70 \$8.7	0 \$8.70	\$8.70	\$5.95	n/a		\$5.95		
Dust Mop Head 48"	Each	-	\$17.99	n/a	\$17.99	\$17.99	\$5.96					\$6.29	n/a	\$6.29	\$6.29		
Entrance Mats 4x6 (Heavy Veight - Ribbed)	Each		\$43.99	n/a	\$43.99	\$43.99	\$96.55										
acial tissue, white	Вох		\$0.53	n/a	\$0.53	\$0.53	\$14.33 (30bx)	\$18.	95 \$18.9	\$18.9	\$18.95	\$13.08 (30 box of	n/a	\$13.08 (30 box of	\$13.08 (30 box of		
Floor Finish	5 Gallon		\$59.91 (19% solita)	n/a	\$59.91 (19% selids)	\$59,91 (19% odiás)	\$40,00 (20-29%	\$86, (25% sol			\$66.00 (20% politic	\$53.33 (10% salita)	n/a	\$53.33 (10% oplida)	\$53.33 (18% solids)		
Floor Wax Stripper (58-60%	5 Gallon		\$49.84	n/a	\$49.84	\$49.84	\$30.00	\$66.				\$44.44	n/a		\$44.44		
Active Ingredients) Foam Soap Anti-Bacterial	1000 mL/Case of 6		\$36.70	n/a	\$36.70	\$36.70	\$29.05	\$41.				\$27.37	n/a		\$27.37		
Fold Towel Dispenser (Multi-Fold)			\$12.99	n/a	\$12.99	\$12.99	\$11.00	\$21.				\$0.01	n/a		\$0.01		
Fold Towel Dispenser (Single-	Each		\$49,29	n/a	\$49.29	\$49.29		\$21.				\$0.01	n/a	\$0.01	\$0.01		
Fold) Furniture Polish Spray	Pack of 12		\$37.68	n/a	\$37.68	\$37.68	\$33.68	\$38.	-	-		\$25.25	n/a	\$25.25	\$25.25		
Glass Cleaner (Dilutables)	1 Gal/Case of 4		(12-19 oz) \$80.56		(12-19 oz) \$80.56	(12-19 oz) \$80.56	(12-12 oz)					(17 cz)		(17 oz)	(17 cz)		
Glass Cleaner (Dilutables)	Single Use		(2.4 Ltr/cs)	n/a	(2.4 Ltr/cs)	(2.4 Ltr/cs)		\$34.			\$34.00		n/a	\$32.05			
Charles (Emales)	Packets/Case/Quantity*		\$26,69 (100pida/ca)	n/a	\$26.69 (100pkts/cs)	\$26.69 (100pkta/cs)		\$26. (48 ca		00 \$26.00 (48 case	\$26.00 (48 case)	\$37.99 (50-2 oz)	n/a	\$37.99 (50-2 oz)	\$37.99 (50-2 oz)		
Graffiti Remover	15 oz./Case of 12		\$89.99	n/a	\$89.99	\$89.99	\$39.59	\$45.	\$45.4	\$45.4	\$45.48	\$40.67 (12-20 oz)	n/a	\$40.87 (12-20 oz)	\$40.67 (12-20 cg)		
Graffiti Wipes	Carton of 6		\$98.99	n/a	\$98.99	\$98.99						\$36.62 (6 case of 40)	n/a	\$36.62 (6 case of 40)	\$36.62 (6 case of 40)		
Gum Remover (Aerosol)	Each		\$50.49 (case 12- 6.5oz)	n/a	\$50.49 (case 12- 6.5oz)	\$50.49 (case 12- 6.50z)	\$37.58 (12-6 cz)	\$39.	\$39.0	\$39.00	\$39.00						
Hand Sanitizer	Case of 6		\$54.94 (1000m)	n/a	\$54.94 (1000ml)	\$54.94 (1000ml)		\$61.	00 \$61.0	00 \$61.00	\$61.00	\$43.13 (6-750 m)	n/a	\$43.13	\$43.13		
Heavy Scrub Pads	Pack of 5		\$19.10 (pk 10)	n/a	\$19.10 (pk 10)	\$19.10 (pk 10)		\$9.	99 \$9.9	9 \$9.99	\$9.99			(0.100.110)	jo roo ma		
High Duster - 28"	Each		\$7.99	n/a	\$7.99	\$7.99		\$5.	\$5.8	\$5.80	\$5.80	\$4.82	n/a	\$4.82	\$4.82		
HydroDry, Carpet Dryer5hp	Each		\$189.99	n/a	\$189.99	\$189.99			1	1				7			
Latex Gloves (Large)	Box of 100		\$4.65	n/a	\$4.65	\$4.65	\$34 (1000)	\$7,: (200 nit				\$30.23 (10-box of	n/a	\$30.23 (10-box of	\$30.23 (10-box of		
Latex Gloves (Medium)	Box of 100		\$4.65	n/a	\$4.65	\$4.65	\$34 (1000)	\$7.1 (200 nits				\$30.23 (10-box of	n/a	\$30.23 (10-box of	\$30.23 (10-box of		
Latex Gloves (X-Large)	Box of 100		\$4.65	n/a	\$4.65	\$4.65	\$34 (1000)	\$7.1 (200 nit			\$7.60 (200 nitrile)	\$30.23 (10-box of	n/a	\$30.23 (10-box of	\$30.23 (10-box of		
Lobby Duet Doo	Each		\$10.29	n/o	\$10.29	\$10.29	ee en	\$9.	,	,		100) \$7.73	-1-	100)	100)		
Lobby Dust Pan	B-0-0-1			n/a			\$6.89	\$9.	39.0	5 \$9.05	\$9.05		n/a		\$7.73		_
Medium Scrub Pads	Pack of 5		\$6,71 (pk 10)	n/a	\$6.71 (pk 10)	\$6.71 (pk 10)						\$4.76 (pk of 20)	n/a	\$4.76 (pk of 20)	\$4.76 (pk of 20)		
Mop Handles Wet Quick Change	Access -		\$11.09	n/a	\$11.09	\$11.09	\$6.21	\$8.	\$8.0	\$8.00	\$8.00	\$6.80	n/a	\$6.80	\$6.80		
Mop Wringer & Bucket (With Handle)	Each		\$43.95	n/a	\$43.95	\$43.95	\$59.25	\$57.	\$57.8	\$57.80	\$57.80	\$43.98	n/a	\$43.98	\$43.98		
Office Waste Basket 26 qt. (Rubbermaid or Equal - Non-	Each		\$16.49	n/a	\$16.49	\$16.49						\$12.32	n/a	\$12.32	\$12.32		
Flammable)	Each		62.60	0/0	\$2.60	\$2.69		64	0 00	0 045	04.50	80.00	m/-	80.00	60.00		\rightarrow
Plastic Dust Pan	Each Box of 5		\$2.69	n/a	\$2.69	\$2.09		\$4.	50 \$4.5	0 \$4.50	\$4.50	\$2.36	n/a	\$2.36	\$2.36		
Polish Pads White 20" Full 1"			 \$25.14	n/a	\$25.14	\$25.14	\$12.44	\$20.		\$20.00	\$20.00	\$12.97	n/a	\$12.97	\$12.97		

Custodial Supplies Bid Comparison sheet

Qt. Spray Bottles (Sprayer & Bottles)	Each				\$0.53	n/a	\$0.53	\$0.53			\$0.8	0 \$0.80	\$0.80	\$0.80	\$2.01 (pk of 6)	n/a	\$2.01 (pk of 6)	\$2.01 (pk of 6)			
Qt. Spray Bottles (Sprayer & Bottles)	Case				\$92.00	n/a	\$92.00	\$92.00			\$0.8	0 \$0.80	\$0.80	\$0.80	60.04	n/a	\$2.01 (pk of 6)	\$2.01 (pk of 6)			
Replacement Bags for Custodial	Each				\$27.99	n/a	\$27.99	\$27.99	\$47.91		\$29.9	0 \$29.90	\$29.90	\$29.90	\$22.98 (pk of 6)	n/a	\$22.98 (pk of 6)	\$22.98 (pk of 6)			
Carts (34 gal) Roll Towel Dispenser (12" - 15")	Each				\$34.94	n/a	\$34.94	\$34.94	\$28.88		\$29.9	5 \$29.95	\$29.95	\$29.95	0	n/a	\$0.01	\$0.01			
Rubbermaid "Brute" Trash Receptacles (44 gallon with	Each				\$59.99	n/a	\$59.99	\$59.99							\$51.07	n/a	\$51.07 (pk of 2)	\$51.07 (pk of 2)			
wheels)															(pit til 2)						
Sanitary Napkins	Pack of 250				\$41.36	n/a	\$41.36	\$41.36			\$18.0	-			\$29.43	n/a		\$29.43			
Sanitary Wax Bags	Pack of 500				\$22.70	n/a	\$22.70	\$22.70			\$18.0	0 \$18.00	\$18.00	\$18.00	\$14.81		\$14.81	\$14.81			
Soap Dispenser for Foam	Each				\$22.49	n/a	\$22.49	\$22.49	Free with soap purchase						\$0.01		\$0.01	\$0.01			
Stripper (Low Odor)	5 Gallon				\$49.84	n/a	\$49.84	\$49.84	\$40.00						\$44,44		\$44.44	\$44.44			
Stripping Pads Black 20" Full 1" Thick	Box of 5				\$25.90	n/a	\$25.90	\$25.90			\$20.0	0 \$20.00	\$20.00	\$20.00	\$18.41		\$18.41	\$18.41			
Synthetic Gloves (Large)	Box of 100				\$3.54	n/a	\$3.54	\$3,54			\$28.0	0 \$28.00	\$28.00	\$28.00	\$22.09		\$22.09	\$22.09		\$1,90	
Synthetic Gloves (Medium)	Box of 100				\$2.80	n/a	\$2.80	\$2,80			\$28.0				\$22.09		\$22.09	\$22.09		\$1.90	
Synthetic Gloves (X-Large)	Box of 100				\$3.10	n/a	\$3,10	\$3.10			\$28.0	0 \$28.00	\$28.00	\$28.00	\$22.09		\$22.09	\$22.09		\$1,90	
Tissue Dispenser (Single)	Each				\$13.99	n/a	\$13.99	\$13.99							\$0.01		\$0.01	\$0.01		7.1.0	
Tissue Paper Disp. (Double)	Each				\$21.13	n/a		\$21.13							\$0.01		\$0,01	\$0.01			
Toilet Seat Cover Dispenser	Each				\$6.99	n/a	\$6.99	\$6.99	\$5.20						\$0.01		\$0.01	\$0.01			
Toilet Seat Covers	250 per pack/Carton of 4 packs				\$13.49	n/a	\$13.49	\$13.49	\$32.13		\$35.0	0 \$35.00	\$35.00	\$35.00	\$27.91		\$27.91	\$27.91			
Toilet Tissue (500 Sheet 2 Ply/3.2 or 3.5x4.5)					\$35.59	n/a	\$35.59	\$35.59	\$32.87		\$37.0	0 \$37.00	\$37.00	\$37.00	\$29.07		\$29.07	\$29.07			
Toilet Tissue 9" Jumbo Rolls (2 Ply - 1000')	Case/12 Rolls				\$23.76	n/a	\$23.76	\$23.76	\$24.20		\$22.0	0 \$22.00	\$22.00	\$22.00	\$18.59		\$18.59	\$18.59			
Towel Center Pull (600 Min. 2 Ply)	Case/6 Rolls				\$25.92	n/a	\$25.92	\$25.92			\$19.8	0 \$19.80	\$19.80	\$19.80	\$15.11		\$15.11	\$15.11			
Towel Roll Brown (800 ft. Per Roll)	Case/6 Rolls				\$18.73	n/a	\$18.73	\$18.73			\$19.0	0 \$18.00	\$19.00	\$19.00	\$15.71		\$15.71	\$15.71			
Towels Multi Fold (Full Sheet)	250 per sleeve/Case of 16 sleeves				\$14.91	n/a	\$14.91	\$14.91	\$12.25		\$17.0	0 \$17.00	\$17.00	\$17.00	\$13.37		\$13.37	\$13.37			
Towels Roll White (800 ft. Per Roll)	Case/6 Rolls				\$26.17	n/a	\$28.17	\$26.17	\$17.40		\$23.0	0 \$22.00	\$23.00	\$22.00	\$19.19		\$19.19	\$19.19			
Towels Single Fold	250 per pack/Carton of 16 packs				\$16.31	n/a	\$16.31	\$16.31			\$18.9	5 \$18.9	\$18.95	\$18.95	\$15,41		\$15.41	\$15.41			
Trash Can Dolly	Each				\$66.39	n/a	\$66.39	\$66.39	\$35.71		\$26.0	0 \$26.00	\$26.00	\$26.00	\$21.78		\$21.78	\$21.78			
Trash Receptacle Dome Lid for Rubbermaid "Brute"	Each				\$129.99	n/a	\$129.99	\$129.99							\$24.34		\$24.34	\$24.34			
Urinal Screen	Carton of 10				\$14.99	n/a	\$14.99	\$14.99	\$13.13		\$20.6	0 \$20.60	\$20.60	\$20.60	\$11.88		\$11.86	\$11.86			
Vomit Control	Each		i		\$87.19 (24-16oz Bacs)	n/a	\$87.19 (24-16oz	\$87.19 (24-16oz	\$29.69		6.9 (12 oz ca			6.99 (12 oz can)	\$74.17 (24-16oz	n/a	\$74.17 (24-1602	\$74.17 (24-16cz			
Wastebasket - 7 gal./Black	Each				\$3.61	n/a	\$3.61	\$3.61	\$5.50						\$3.68		\$3.68	\$3.68			
Wet Floor Signs (yellow plastic)	Each				\$9.49	n/a	\$9.49	\$9.49	\$5.88		\$7.9	5 \$7.95	\$7.95	\$7.95	\$5.03		\$5.03	\$5.03			
Wet Mops 16 oz.	Each				\$7.99	n/a	\$7.99	\$7.99	\$3.38		\$3.9	5 \$3.95	\$3.95	\$3.95	\$2.38		\$2.38	\$2.38		_	
Wet Mops 24 oz.	Each				\$5.99	n/a	\$5.99	\$5.99	\$4.67		\$4.9	-			\$3.03		\$3.03	\$3.03			
Wet Mops 32 oz.	Each				\$6.99	n/a	\$6.99	\$6.99	\$5.46		\$5.9				\$3.87		\$3.87	\$3.87			
Wiping Clothes (Cloth/16 oz.)	Carton of 12				\$9.99	n/a	\$9.99	\$9.99	\$5.40		95.0	\$3.50	ψυ.50	φυ.30	\$0.58		\$0.58	\$0.58			
TTIPING CIOUS (CIOUS TO U.S.)	Curtoff of 12				Ψ0.00	11/41	40.33	90.55							\$0.00		ev.30	\$0.50			